

Fisheries and Oceans Canada Pêches et Océans Canada

Canada

Ecosystems and Oceans Science Sciences des écosystèmes et des océans

Canadian Science Advisory Secretariat (CSAS)

Research Document 2015/002

Gulf Region

Modelling carrying capacity of bivalve aquaculture: a review of definitions and methods

R. Filgueira, L.A. Comeau, and T. Guyondet

Fisheries and Oceans Canada Gulf Fisheries Centre Science Branch P.O. Box 5030, Moncton, NB, E1C 9B6

Foreword

This series documents the scientific basis for the evaluation of aquatic resources and ecosystems in Canada. As such, it addresses the issues of the day in the time frames required and the documents it contains are not intended as definitive statements on the subjects addressed but rather as progress reports on ongoing investigations.

Research documents are produced in the official language in which they are provided to the Secretariat.

Published by:

Fisheries and Oceans Canada Canadian Science Advisory Secretariat 200 Kent Street Ottawa ON K1A 0E6

http://www.dfo-mpo.gc.ca/csas-sccs/ csas-sccs@dfo-mpo.gc.ca



© Her Majesty the Queen in Right of Canada, 2015 ISSN 1919-5044

Correct citation for this publication:

Filgueira, R., Comeau, L.A., and Guyondet, T. 2015. Modelling carrying capacity of bivalve aquaculture: a review of definitions and methods. DFO Can. Sci. Advis. Sec. Res. Doc. 2015/002. v + 31 p.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

ABSTRACTIV
RÉSUMÉV
INTRODUCTION1
BIVALVE AQUACULTURE AND THE ENVIRONMENT1
Pelagic environment2
Benthic environment
Habitat modification/creation5
DEFINITION OF CARRYING CAPACITY6
INFERRING CARRYING CAPACITY: INDICES, MODELS AND THRESHOLDS OF
SUSTAINABILITY
Indices
Farm models9
Spatial models10
Food web models12
CONCLUSIONS12
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS
REFERENCES CITED13
TABLES

ABSTRACT

The need to develop sustainable activities in the coastal zone that are compatible with other uses is key for minimizing controversy among stakeholders and consequently for marine spatial planning. In aquaculture, carrying capacity (CC) has traditionally been regarded as a useful concept for maximizing stocking biomass and profitability at the farm scale. Over the past decades the concept itself and its level of complexity have substantially evolved, prompting the creation of different CC components: physical, production, ecological, social and governance. These components provide a holistic approach to the analysis of aquaculture and its interaction with the ecosystem, economy and society. With respect to ecological and production CC, a series of indices and complex mathematical models have been developed. Nevertheless, there is still no consensus regarding criteria and thresholds, a situation that often limits the application of these new tools to management. In this document, we review the current understanding of CC for bivalve aquaculture, with emphasis on the modelling techniques that are available for inferring ecological and production CC.

Modélisation de la capacité de charge de l'aquaculture des bivalves : un examen des définitions et des méthodes

RÉSUMÉ

Il est essentiel de planifier des activités durables qui sont compatibles aux autres utilisations dans la zone côtière de manière à minimiser toute controverse parmi les intervenants, permettant ainsi la planification spatiale maritime. En aquaculture, la capacité de charge a traditionnellement été un concept utile afin de maximiser la biomasse en production et la rentabilité à l'échelle de l'exploitation. Toutefois, au cours des dernières décennies, le concept lui-même et son niveau de complexité ont considérablement évolué, entraînant du même coup la création de différents aspects de la capacité de charge : physique, production, écologique, social et gouvernance. Ces aspects offrent une approche holistique à l'analyse de l'aquaculture et de ses interactions avec l'écosystème, l'économie et la société. En ce qui concerne les aspects écologique et relatif à la production de la capacité de charge, une série d'indices et de modèles mathématiques complexes ont été mis au point. Pourtant, il n'y a pas encore de consensus en ce qui a trait aux critères et aux seuils; cette situation limite souvent l'application de ces nouveaux outils dans un contexte de gestion de l'aquacuture. Dans le présent document, nous passons en revue la compréhension actuelle de la capacité de charge par rapport à l'aquaculture des bivalves en mettant l'accent sur les techniques de modélisation disponibles afin d'inférer les aspects écologique et relatif à la production de la capacité de charge.

INTRODUCTION

The rapid growth of aquaculture at a worldwide scale (Costa-Pierce 2010) has generated concerns about the impacts of the activity not only on local environments but also at the social scale, as aquaculture competes for space and resources with traditional users of land, water and coasts (Byron and Costa-Pierce 2013). Carrying capacity (CC) is one of the most useful concepts to assess the development of shellfish mariculture, but remains contentious due to the lack of a clear and concise definition (McKindsey et al. 2006). The importance of CC is reflected in the growing number of reviews on the subject (McKindsey et al. 2006; Grant and Filgueira 2011; Byron and Costa-Pierce 2013; Ferreira et al. 2013; McKindsey 2013). In this document, we provide an overview of the current understanding of CC, particularly ecological and production CC, by focusing on the methodologies that are presently available for their inference. We present this information using the following structure:

- Bivalve aquaculture and the environment
 - Pelagic environment
 - o Benthic environment
 - Habitat modification/creation
- Definition of carrying capacity
- Inferring carrying capacity: indices, models and thresholds of sustainability
 - o Indices
 - o Farm models
 - o Spatial models
 - Food web models
- Conclusions

BIVALVE AQUACULTURE AND THE ENVIRONMENT

Bivalves act as ecosystem engineers or foundation species by influencing habitat and resources available for other species (Jones et al. 1997). This section has been divided into three subsections. The first addresses the direct role of bivalves on the pelagic environment with emphasis on bivalve-phytoplankton trophic interaction as well as nutrient cycling and particle dynamics. The second sub-section concerns the effect of bivalves on the benthic environment with emphasis on potential modification of the characteristics of the seafloor and associated communities. The third sub-section focuses on the potential consequences of culturing bivalves on habitat. In each section we have also discussed the most significant impacts that bivalve aquaculture may exert on the environment, which have been identified by McKindsey (2013) as: food depletion in the water column; enhanced localized biodeposition and the concomitant alteration of nutrient, oxygen fluxes, and community composition; and transfer of diseases and hitchhiking species. Although we focus on the major potential impacts, the different stages of the aquaculture process can lead to different impacts (Table 1). In addition to McKindsey (2013), a series of reviews with focus on the potential environmental impacts of bivalve aquaculture have been recently published. Dumbauld et al. (2009); Forrest et al. (2009) and McKindsey et al. (2011) provide a detailed list of potential effects and environmental interactions with clams, oysters and mussels, respectively. Cranford et al. (2012) also provides a general

overview for bivalve aquaculture without emphasis on any particular species, and summarizes a series of indicators of benthic and pelagic impacts.

PELAGIC ENVIRONMENT

The cultivation of bivalves at high densities can exert a significant effect on flows of matter and energy in coastal marine ecosystems (Figure 1.1 in Cranford et al. 2006) (Dowd 2003; Cranford et al. 2012). The most obvious effect of introducing a large biomass of filter-feeders is the interaction with phytoplankton populations. Bivalve filtration activity may exert a top-down control of phytoplankton populations (Dame 1996; Dame and Prins 1998; Newell 2004; Petersen et al. 2008; Huang et al. 2008), to the extent that if bivalve culture consumes the phytoplankton faster than it can be replaced by advection or local production, the resulting depletion can compromise bivalve performance itself (Bacher et al. 2003; Strohmeier et al. 2005; Ferreira et al. 2007; Duarte et al. 2008). The concept of "depletion" though commonly used in the bivalve literature could be mistakenly understood as having a negative connotation. The term should not be interpreted as a near-total absence of phytoplankton cells. Instead the term simply refers to a reduction of phytoplankton concentration attributed to bivalve grazing, a phenomenon that naturally occurs over dense bivalve beds (Dame et al. 1991; Dolmer 2000). In addition to reducing phytoplankton concentrations, filtration activity can alter the structure of phytoplankton communities. For example, in light-limited systems, filtration can decrease turbidity and facilitate a shift towards faster growing algal species (Prins et al. 1995). Also, the progressive increase of bivalve retention efficiency from small to large particles (Strohmeier et al. 2012) can result in increased picophytoplankton abundance (Olsson et al. 1992; Vaguer et al. 1996; Dupuy et al. 2000; Souchu et al. 2001; Cranford et al. 2008; Smaal et al. 2013; Froján et al. 2014). Although most research on bivalve feeding behaviour has been focused on the interaction between bivalves and phytoplankton, there is support in the literature that detritus can also be important in bivalve nutrition (Hawkins et al. 2002; Navarro et al. 2009). Consequently, selective retention efficiency could lead to an alteration of the structure of the phytoplankton community, as well as an alteration of detritus size spectra, both of which may alter the available seston for other consumers (Prins et al. 1998; Dupuy et al. 2000; Pietros and Rice 2003; Leguerrier et al. 2004). Despite the breadth of research on bivalve feeding behaviour including feeding rate, retention efficiency, particle sorting and digestive processes, there are still major knowledge gaps in our understanding of what bivalves eat. This also includes their interactions with marine aggregates, commonly known as marine snow, which can be ingested by bivalves (Newell et al. 2005) and may play a key role in benthic-pelagic coupling.

During the feeding process, phytoplankton and particulate organic matter are consolidated into pseudofaeces (uningested) and faeces (unassimilated). Remineralization of nutrients in pseudofaeces and faeces in the water column, and particularly in the benthos (Grant et al. 1995; Newell 2004; Carlsson et al. 2010; Jansen et al. 2012), as well as bivalve ammonia excretion can be directly used by phytoplankton (Dame et al. 1991, Smaal and Prins 1993, Prins et al. 1998; Mazouni 2004; Asmus and Asmus 2005; Sará 2007; Cranford et al. 2007). The ecological significance of nutrient regeneration consists of a relaxation of nutrient limitation for phytoplankton, which may result in enhanced primary production at the local scale (Smaal 1991; Prins et al. 1995; 1998; Pietros and Rice 2003), a process that is more significant in nutrientlimited environments. Therefore, cultured shellfish can also exert a bottom-up nutrient control on phytoplankton populations (Ogilvie et al. 2000; Cranford et al. 2007; Trottet et al. 2008; Froján et al. 2014), which is considered to be an important feedback of bivalves on their own food source (Smaal et al. 2001). These processes have been demonstrated in mesocosm studies with the clam Mercenaria mercenaria, which showed that a relatively low abundance of clams can double primary production and alter the community structure of phytoplankton (Doering and Oviatt 1986; Doering et al. 1989). However, this positive feedback on phytoplankton populations

is limited and increasing bivalve biomass will reach a point at which grazing on phytoplankton begins to reduce primary production (Smaal et al. 2013).

According to this, the most studied pelagic impact of bivalve farming is related to the top-down pressure that bivalves can exert on phytoplankton (see above). Top-down pressure can reduce phytoplankton concentrations to below natural levels, a situation that is commonly referred to as "phytoplankton or seston depletion". Percent depletion within bivalve farms can range from nearly undetectable levels to 80% (Petersen et al. 2008; Duarte et al. 2008; Cranford et al. 2014). Seston depletion can be enhanced by the filter-feeding activity of fouling organisms and other biota associated with bivalve aquaculture (Mazouni et al. 2001; Mazouni 2004; Decottignies et al. 2007). A more intense phytoplankton depletion is expected at the local scale in the vicinity of farms (Gibbs 2007; Grant et al. 2007; Dumbauld et al. 2009; Lin et al. 2009) but at a lower intensity, effects may also extend to a larger spatial scale (Prins et al. 1998; Cerco and Noel 2007; Coen et al. 2007; Grant et al. 2008; Lin et al. 2009; Filgueira and Grant 2009; Filgueira et al. 2014a). Intense depletion is expected at shallow sites characterized by long water residence times and high bivalve densities, such as densities found within threedimensional culture systems (Rodhouse and Roden 1987; Heral 1993; Comeau et al. 2008). Depletion may lead to increased competition for phytoplankton, which may ultimately have a significant effect on bivalve growth rate and performance (Filgueira et al. 2013; 2014a). Depletion can also negatively affect other grazers in the surrounding ecosystem, such as wild populations of filter feeders (van Strahlen and Dijkema 1994), including zooplankton (Gibbs 2007). Consequently, farmed bivalves can redirect energy away from zooplankton, replacing the ecological role of zooplankton in the ecosystem by grazing on phytoplankton (Jiang and Gibbs 2005; Gibbs 2007). Bivalves can also directly predate on zooplankton populations, although this pathway of effect has not been extensively documented (Davenport et al. 2000; Trottet et al. 2008). Perturbations at the zooplankton trophic level can alter the energy transfer to higher trophic levels because zooplankton is preyed upon by small fishes, especially fish larvae (Gibbs 2007), but cultured bivalves are generally not preved upon by small fishes (Gibbs 2007).

BENTHIC ENVIRONMENT

Faeces and pseudofaeces sink to the seafloor (Newell 2004; Dame 1996) and redirect part of the pelagic energy flow towards benthic food webs (Leguerrier et al. 2004; Cranford et al. 2007; Lin et al. 2009) where they can be further recycled (Cloern 1982; Dumbauld et al. 2009). These vertical fluxes of wastes (generally referred to as biodeposits) can potentially increase the accumulation of organic material in the vicinity of the aquaculture site (McKindsey et al. 2006), which can alter benthic habitat and communities. Although, the main source of organic loading is in the form of biodeposits, the fall-off of farmed bivalves and associated fouling can also constitute a significant contribution (McKindsey et al. 2011). Biodeposits are generally organic-rich, fine particles and consequently the seabed can become organically enriched and fine-textured relative to surrounding areas. The effects of the biodeposits on the benthos depend on local environmental characteristics and the intensity of farming activity (Giles et al. 2009).

The production rate of biodeposits is directly dependent on the stocking density of a cultured population (Forrest et al. 2009; Dumbauld et al. 2009; McKindsey et al. 2011) and the organisms associated with the farmed population (Stenton-Dozey et al. 2001; Giles et al. 2006; McKindsey et al. 2009). Other important factors that determine how biodeposits are deliverd to the benthos are their sinking velocity, which is dependent on a bivalve's diet (Chamberlain 2002; Giles 2006), and the physical flushing of the water in the embayment. The sinking velocity and physical flushing will determine the dispersion of the biodeposits (Pearson and Black 2001; Grant et al. 2005). Note that physical flushing may also be affected by the farming structures themselves, since they can alter hydrodynamics (Plew et al. 2005; Petersen et al. 2008;

Stevens et al. 2008; Strohmeier et al. 2008; Comeau et al. 2014). In general, the deposition of biodeposits of bivalves and associated fauna is restricted to the area directly below the farm and its proximal vicinity, where sedimentation rates can be significantly enhanced compared to reference sites outside the farm (Tenore et al. 1982; Hatcher et al. 1994; Hartstein and Stevens 2005). However there are potentially serious issues associated with sampling designs and reference sites. Recently, Guyondet et al. (2014) stated that the increase in sedimentation is confined to the central zone of the farmed areas while a reduction is expected outside the farms. This highlights the serious issues associated with sampling designs and establishing reference sites.

The ultimate effects of the organic loading depend on :

- 1) the characteristics of the biodeposits (Giles and Pilditch 2006; Carlsson et al. 2010), which can greatly vary both spatially and temporally (Bayne et al. 1993);
- 2) local sediment characteristics such as grain size, temperature, dissolved oxygen, presence/absence of seagrass, infauna, etc.; but also
- 3) the coupling with the water column, e.g. oxygen fluxes.

Together, these variables ultimately determine the assimilative capacity of the sediments (Kusuki 1981; Souchu et al. 2001; Mitchell 2006). In general, the increase in organic loading can alter benthic sediment geochemistry (Dalhlbäck and Gunnarsson 1981; Mattsson and Lindén 1983). The organic matter can be consumed by benthic feeders, mitigating the effects of organic loading (Valdemarsen et al. 2010), but it can also be decomposed by microbes following a series of oxidant reductions (Figure 2 in McKindsey et al. 2011). When the decay of biodeposits consumes oxygen at a rate greater than that of renewal by water exchange, this can create anoxic conditions and induces sulfate reduction near the surface of the sediment (McKindsey et al. 2011). Concomitant with the increase in organic matter, an increase in anoxic conditions and total free sulphides as well as a reduction in redox potential may occur beneath a bivalve farm (Tenore et al. 1982; Hargrave et al. 2008). Consequently, fluxes of ammonium, nitrate/nitrite, phosphate and silicate can be enhanced below bivalve farms (Giles et al. 2006; Carlsson et al. 2009; Dumbauld et al. 2009; Alonso-Pérez et al. 2010). Organic loading can create, in a worst case scenario, locally anoxic sediments (Forrest and Creese 2006; Nizzoli et al. 2006; Mesnage et al. 2007; Richard et al. 2007; Hargrave et al. 2008) and increasing local sulfide concentrations (Holmer et al. 2005; Vinther and Holmer 2008; Vinther et al. 2008).

The chemical changes as well as the physical changes in the sediment characteristics potentially enhance differences between benthic communities within and outside of culture sites (McKindsey et al. 2011). These changes can significantly affect habitat characteristics and ultimately infaunal communities (Mirto et al. 2000; Christensen et al. 2003; Beadman et al. 2004; Callier et al. 2007; Murray et al. 2007). The response of benthic communities follows the classical conceptual model of succession proposed by Pearson and Rosenberg (1978). These effects range from no discernible effects in the infaunal community (Crawford et al. 2003; Mitchell 2006) to significant alterations of the infaunal assemblage (Castel et al. 1989; Nugues et al. 1996; Hartstein and Rowden 2004), including intermediate situations in which moderate effects have been identified (Forrest and Creese 2006). The effects can also be significant in microbial and meiofaunal communities (Mirto et al. 2000). Another key aspect is related to the potential effects on bioturbators, which have a great impact on oxygen dynamics in sediments (Norkko and Shumway 2011). Gibbs (2007) suggested that benthic communities could shift from filter- to deposit-feeders. In general, the response of the macrobenthic community to the increase in organic loading follows these steps (Cranford et al. 2012):

- a decrease in species richness and an increase in the total number of individuals as a result of the high densities of a few opportunistic species;
- a general reduction in biomass for most species, although there may be an increase in total biomass corresponding to the presence of a few opportunistic species;
- a decrease in body size of the average species or individual;
- a shallowing of that portion of the sediment column occupied by infauna; and
- a shift in the relative dominance of trophic groups.

Ultimately, in a worst-case scenario, the sediment may become anoxic and dominated by microbial mats such as *Beggiatoa* spp (McKindsey et al. 2011; Norkko and Shumway 2011). *Beggiatoa* spp may also be present in early stages of benthic degradation.

HABITAT MODIFICATION/CREATION

In addition to the modification of benthic habitat via organic loading (see above), bivalve aquaculture can exert other modifications in both benthic and pelagic habitat. The increase in light penetration (Cerco and Noel 2007; Schröder et al. 2014) and/or sediment nutrient enrichment (Reusch and Williams 1998; Peterson and Heck 1999; 2001) promoted by cultured bivalves can enhance the productivity of seagrass in shallow coastal ecosystems (Peterson and Heck 2001; Carroll et al. 2008). For example, it is predicted that the increase of water clarity from bivalve aquaculture and/or oyster restoration may lead to an increased biomass of submerged aquatic vegetation (Newell and Koch 2004; Cerco and Noel 2007; Wall et al. 2008). A recent study conducted in Atlantic Canada showed a positive relationship between farmed oyster biomass and eelgrass (*Zostera marina*) biomass (Andrea Locke, personal communication). In addition to the direct effect on benthic habitat caused by the proliferation of submerged aquatic vegetation, a reduction of phytoplankton production in the water column is expected, due to the direct competition for nutrients (Souchu et al. 2001; Newell 2004; Porter et al. 2004).

Another effect of bivalve aquaculture on habitat availability is related to the deployment of threedimensional physical structures in the ocean (Costa-Pierce and Bridger 2002; Olin 2002, Davenport et al. 2003; McKindsey et al. 2011). The physical structure can provide refuge from predators and/or food sources (see McKindsey et al. 2011), which can attract new species (Gibbs 2004; Jiang and Gibbs 2005; Clynick et al. 2008). For example, Tenore and González (1976) found that mussel rafts in Ría de Arousa (Spain) provided habitat and food resources that enhanced secondary productivity. Tallman and Forrester (2007) show that oyster grow-out cages provide quality habitat for fishes associated with hard-bottom habitats. Physical structures such as farms or docks can also create shaded areas (Everett et al. 1995; Burdick and Short 1999; Thom et al. 2005), which can negatively impact photosynthetic organisms, such as seagrass (Skinner et al. 2013; 2014). The structures can alter hydrodynamics (Plew et al. 2005; Petersen et al. 2008; Stevens et al. 2008; Strohmeier et al. 2008; Comeau et al. 2014), causing erosion or deposition, depending on local characteristics (Dumbauld et al. 2009; McKindsey et al. 2011). These structures can also generate attachment points for epiphytic species, including macroalgae (Dumbauld et al. 2009) but also invasive species, including tunicate ascidians such as Ciona intestinalis and Styela clava. The latter species cause serious problems for aquaculture operations worldwide by increasing operational costs and/or causing direct competition for food with cultured bivalves (Karayucel 1997; Uribe and Etchepare 2002; Carver et al. 2003; Lambert 2007; McKindsey et al. 2007).

Marine species have been transported for aquaculture purposes since at least the 1700s (Padilla et al. 2011), which has facilitated the spread of non-indigenous species, from

macroanimal and macroalgal to microparasites, including toxic microalgae and diseases (McKindsey et al. 2007; Forrest et al. 2009; Padilla et al. 2011). Ruesink et al. (2005) have estimated that more than 40% of non-indigenous marine species in Europe, the western United States, and the North Sea may have been introduced by oyster aquaculture. These species can be harmful to humans, other species, and the cultured species themselves (McArdle et al. 1991; Lilly et al. 2002; Cohen and Zabin 2009; Hégaret et al. 2009). New guidelines for transfer protocols of non-indigenous species have likely reduced the transfer of unwanted organisms, especially at international scales (McKindsey et al. 2007). However, secondary transfers from aquaculture facilities, which act as reservoirs of non-indigenous species, to other locations at regional or local scale still constitute a pathway to new invasions (Forrest et al. 2009). This is related to the fact that aquaculture facilities promote the aggregation of living biomass in the ocean:

- 1) aquaculture implies by definition the culture of organisms at high densities;
- 2) farming structures are deployed in the ocean, which generate new habitats (refuge and food) that trigger the aggregation of pelagic species; and
- 3) fouling species can colonize cages, ropes and other gear, increasing the biomass density (Carver et al. 2003; Ramsay et al. 2008).

The biomass aggregates can act as reservoirs of non-indigenous species and increase the risk of disease development/transmission, which could transfer to new locations by secondary pathways such as hydrodynamics or local vessels.

DEFINITION OF CARRYING CAPACITY

Sustainability is easier to plan than to retrofit (Ferreira et al. 2010), which makes a case for the analysis of CC at the ecosystem scale (Ferreira et al. 2013). Inglis et al. (2000) and McKindsey et al. (2006) have defined four types of CC:

- Physical CC describes the area that is geographically available and physically/chemically adequate for a certain type of aquaculture. It is useful to quantify the potential area available for aquaculture but it provides little information for management/regulation.
- Production CC has been defined from different perspectives:
 - 1) from a biomass perspective as the maximum level of aquaculture production (Inglis 2002);
 - 2) from an economic perspective as the standing stock at which the annual production of the marketable cohort is maximized (Bacher et al. 1998; Smaal et al. 1998). Given the trade-offs between bivalve growth rates, market tastes, economic returns, etc., production CC is not necessarily the greatest biomass that can be farmed (McKindsey 2013); and
 - from a trophic web perspective as the biomass that could be theoretically produced if the pelagic food web were collapsed down into a nutrient-phytoplankton-bivalve loop (Gibbs 2004).
- Ecological CC is defined as the magnitude of aquaculture production that can be supported without leading to unacceptable changes in ecological process, species, populations, or communities in the environment (Byron and Costa-Pierce 2013). While production CC focuses only on the target species and associated processes that support production, ecological CC should, in principle, consider the whole ecosystem and all the activities involved in the aquaculture process (McKindsey et al. 2006).

 Social CC can be defined as the amount of aquaculture that can be developed without adverse social impacts. The determination of social CC requires the involvement of multiple stakeholders, that is, scientists, farmers, regulators, NGOs, etc. (See Fig. 3 in Byron et al. 2011a). Communication between scientists and stakeholders is a key aspect of this process to obtain the expected outcome for sustainable management of resources and equity of all users (Byron et al. 2011a). Social CC is still in its infancy (Byron et al. 2011a) and analytical methods to estimate it are yet under development (Byron and Costa-Pierce 2013).

Recently, regulatory or governance CC has been added to this framework (Byron and Costa-Pierce 2013; Ferreira et al. 2013). Regulatory CC establishes the legal framework and communication protocols among stakeholders to ensure a smooth integration of the aquaculture activity into the coastal zone, minimizing potential conflicts. Governance is not usually limited by a lack of legal instruments but often by their adequacy and acceptance by stakeholders (Ferreira et al. 2013).

Assuming that physical CC cannot be used in the management/regulatory process and in many respects is encapsulated in the production CC (Ferreira et al. 2013), social CC is the most restrictive type of CC in Europe and North America (Figure 2 in Byron and Costa-Pierce 2013), where social opposition is at the forefront of decision-making (Ferreira et al. 2013). In other locations such as China and Southeast Asia, where food production is the paramount concern, social pressure adopts an entirely different perspective, acting as a driver for increased aquaculture for reasons of economy and food security (Ferreira et al. 2013). Consequently, constraints depend on social and political standpoints and cannot be homogenized worldwide. Nevertheless, a common framework for CC has been suggested following the three principles of the Ecosystem Approach to Aquaculture (EAA) (FAO 2008; Soto et al. 2008):

- aquaculture should be developed in the context of ecosystem functions and services with no degradation of these beyond their resilience capacity;
- aquaculture should improve human wellbeing and equity for all relevant stakeholders; and
- aquaculture should be developed in the context of (and integrated to) other relevant sectors.

The application of the EAA principles is a strategy for the integration of the activity within the wider ecosystem in such a way that it promotes sustainable development, equity, and resilience of interlinked social and ecological systems (Soto et al. 2008).

INFERRING CARRYING CAPACITY: INDICES, MODELS AND THRESHOLDS OF SUSTAINABILITY

The EAA concept can be applied following different frameworks (Walker et al. 2003; Nobre et al. 2009; Ostrom 2009; Cranford et al. 2012; McKindsey 2013) in which CC estimations play a key role. In this review we have focused on the two types of CC that can be estimated using mathematical modelling, that is, production and ecological CC (Ferreira et al. 2013). Models are powerful tools for exploring ecological CC, allowing for the study of stocks, energy fluxes and potential interactions in complex ecosystems (Dowd 2005). Models integrate time and space, which is critical for understanding ecological dynamics and therefore how natural systems provide ecosystem services (Palmer et al. 2004). In addition, scenario building ("what if" scenarios) allows the exploration of future situations where unanticipated stressors generate new risks or opportunities, and is thus an important tool for managing those changes (Nobre et al. 2010). Modelling is also among the few tools capable of assessing aquaculture sustainability while also considering the cumulative effects of additional human activities (e.g. eutrophication,

climate change) and resident and invasive suspension-feeding species (Cranford et al. 2012). When modelling is combined with stakeholder input, the resulting ecological CC calculations are exceptionally powerful in the management arena (Byron et al. 2011a). In addition, models could be used to address the principles of EAA by:

- exploring the effects of aquaculture activity on the resilience of a relevant process of the ecosystem;
- providing objective scientific knowledge, which facilitates the communication among stakeholders; and
- exporting the outputs of the model to marine spatial planning processes in order to ensure aquaculture is compatible with other activities.

As stated above, production CC models can be limited to the target species and associated processes that support production, but ecological CC should in principle consider the whole ecosystem (McKindsey et al. 2006), that is, benthic and pelagic environments. Although both environments are obviously linked, the impacts on the benthos are usually restricted to the vicinity of the farm (Hargrave et al. 2008; Cranford et al. 2009; Guyondet et al. 2014). By contrast, the impacts on the pelagic environment can reach a larger spatial scale due to effects on the base of the trophic web, that is, phytoplankton populations. The potential larger impact of bivalve aquaculture on the pelagic environment and the need to reduce model complexity as well as scientific uncertainty (FAO 2008) have been used as rationale to focus CC models on the pelagic environment. Actually, most CC modelling to date has been focused on the pelagic environment (McKindsey 2013). The methodological approaches to study CC from the pelagic perspective can be summarized in indices, farm models, spatial models and food web models.

INDICES

Indices based on the comparison of key oceanographic and biological processes have been used to assess the CC of bivalve aquaculture sites. These indices generally consider the bay as a homogenous system (1 box) and consequently lack spatial resolution (Grant and Filgueira 2011). However, their simplicity and the fact that the demand for data is relatively easy to fulfill. have resulted in their popular use in the literature (Incze et al. 1981; Cloern 1982; Officer et al. 1982; Carver and Mallet 1990; Smaal and Prins 1993; Heip et al. 1995; Comeau et al. 2008; Comeau 2013) as well as in certification programs such as the one by the Aquaculture Stewardship Council (ASC 2012). Such indices were used to explore production CC (e.g. Newell and Shumway 1993) as well as ecological CC (e.g. Gibbs 2007). Although there are slight variations, the common rationale of CC indices relies in comparing the energy demand of bivalve populations (based on filtration rates) and the ecosystem's capacity to replenish these resources, which depends on advection and local production. For example, Dame and Prins (1998) proposed indices of depletion based on ratios among water residence time (RT), primary production time (PT) and bivalve clearance time (CT). Using these indices they evaluated the ecological CC of several bivalve aquaculture sites across the world. Their study has become well known, and their indices are now commonly referred to as 'Dame Indices'. They provide a simple way to gauge the influence of bivalves on ecosystem processes, namely phytoplankton communities (Grant and Filgueira 2011).

Cranford et al. (unpublished manuscript) have calculated Dame Indices for embayments in Prince Edward Island, Québec and Nova Scotia (Table 2). The interpretation of Dame Indices could follow Gibbs (2007), who established specific thresholds for ecological and production CC. Gibbs (2007) suggested that when value of the ratio of carbon extracted by bivalves to carbon produced by phytoplankton (CT/PT in Table 2) is close to 1.0, the culture has reached

production CC because the pelagic food web has collapsed down into a nutrient-phytoplanktonbivalve loop (Gibbs 2004). Smaal and Prins (1993) and ASC (2012) have also defined sustainable aquaculture (~ecological CC) in terms of the CT/PT ratio, namely for situations where internal food production, as opposed to water advected from outside the system, primarily regulates CC. They suggest that the CT/PT threshold for ecological CC should in reality be above 3 since it allows for an algal buffer stock to realize a certain level of primary production and also to take into account the occurrence of other unknown grazers in proximity to the bivalve farming operations. The lack of strong rationale for establishing this threshold was emphasized by ASC (2012), in which it is stated that the threshold is considered as a practical figure for management, monitoring and certification rather than an ecological fixed requirement.

In regards to ecological CC, Gibbs (2007) suggested that water residence time / bivalve clearance time (RT/CT) ratio values below 0.05 indicate that the culture will not be able to induce significant changes to the pelagic functioning, thereby meeting the definition of ecological CC. Note that Cranford et al. (unpublished manuscript) have calculated the inverse of that ratio, that is, CT/RT (Table 2), which based on Gibbs (2007) should be above 20 to meet ecological CC. However, the Gibbs' threshold of ecological CC (RT/CT < 0.05 or CT/RT > 20) is not based on any strong and objective ecosystem criterion. For example, it has been argued that bivalves naturally exerted a dominant effect in some coastal systems prior to the development of aquaculture. Historical (c. 1880–1910) baselines for North American oyster reefs suggest CT/RT values \leq 1 for six of eight estuaries in the Gulf of Mexico (zu Ermgassen et al. 2013). A similar top-down control by oysters likely existed during pre-colonial times for some estuaries on the North Atlantic coast (Newell 1988; Mann et al. 2009a; 2009b; zu Ermgassen et al. 2013).

In summary, the lack of established thresholds for Dame-type indices presently limits their broad applicability. Another current drawback of these indices is their lack of spatial resolution, thus eliminating the possibility of differentiating areas within embayments. Inner and outer areas of an embayment, for example, are typically very different in terms of physical properties such as water renewal time. To address this issue, Guyondet et al. (2005; 2013) integrated a 3D circulation model into one of the Dame indices (CT/RT), thus allowing the calculation of the index in different sub-regions of an estuary. Results highlighted the spatial variability of the index, which was driven by variability in water residence time.

FARM MODELS

Production and ecological CC are strongly related (McKindsey 2013). In fact, the mathematical models that explore production and ecology can share the same core biogeochemical and hydrodynamic equations. However, farm-scale models restrict the model domain to the extent of the farm (Figure 1 in Ferreira et al. 2007), preventing the possibility of a general overview/assessment of the ecosystem. For this reason, farm-scale models are limited to production CC. Nevertheless, some modelling approaches at the farm scale can provide valuable understanding of farm- to ecosystem-scale impacts of bivalve culture (Cranford et al. 2014). All farm models are focused on the interaction bivalve-phytoplankton, since phytoplankton depletion is most obvious at this local scale (Grant et al. 2007; Duarte et al. 2008; Cranford et al. 2014). At the farm scale, phytoplankton dynamics are dominated by physical (advection) rather than biogeochemical (primary productivity) processes (Duarte et al. 2005). Consequently, farm-scale models usually include a hydrodynamic model to describe water circulation through the farm and a bioenergetic model to describe bivalve filtration and growth. The bioenergetic model is usually based on the Scope For Growth (SFG) approach (Winberg 1960) or a Dynamic Energy Budget (DEB) approach (Kooijman 2010). However, when the model is focused only on phytoplankton depletion, a simple flow equation based on average

clearance rate of the bivalves is used to describe the phytoplankton-bivalve interaction. In the latter case, the model lacks the capability to predict bivalve growth (e.g. Incze et al. 1981). Farm models are generally considered useful for optimizing lease geometry and configuration (Pilditch et al. 2001; Aure et al. 2007; Rosland et al. 2011) as well as aquaculture husbandry (Duarte et al. 2008). They are especially useful when coupled to economic models, since they allow the estimation of optimal production based on economic profit (FARM[™], <u>Farm Aquaculture</u> <u>Resource Management</u>; Ferreira et al. 2007).

SPATIAL MODELS

This category is the broadest among CC models. It includes a variety of approaches that share the same philosophy but with modelling schemes that vary in spatial resolution and complexity. Two main classes of spatial models can be established, box and fully-spatial models. The main difference between these approaches is the spatial resolution of the model. In a box model, the domain is divided into few large areas that are considered homogeneous. In fully-spatial models, a grid with hundreds or thousands of polygons is defined to represent the model domain. Consequently, the spatial resolution of box models is coarser than for fully-spatial models. Resolution has also a direct implication for how hydrodynamics are prescribed in each type of model. Box models need to accommodate the circulation of a large area of the ocean by using averaged values for each box. On the contrary, fully-spatial models are usually built using the grid that was used to develop the hydrodynamic model, making the coupling process between the hydrodynamic and biogeochemical models straightforward in terms of spatial resolution.

High spatial resolution is consistent with ecosystem-based management goals that involve marine spatial planning (Douvere 2008). In addition, spatial resolution can have implications for model predictions (Melbourne-Thomas et al. 2011), especially when processes are dependent on concentration (Fennel and Neumann 2004). Thus, the highest spatial resolution is always desirable, but complex fully-spatial models can require a significant amount of data in order to create and test the model. However, the ecological information available for validation of the performance of models is usually sparse in space and time (Kremer et al. 2010). While increasing model complexity attempts to bolster ecological realism, imperfect knowledge of relationships and parameters may also lead to greater scientific uncertainty (FAO 2008). Therefore, the assumption that extra detail is always beneficial can be flawed when applied at the scale and number of dimensions of end-to-end models (Fulton 2010). This implies that modelling should restrict its focus to relevant components and critical dynamics, which must be defined based on the management question to be addressed, available data, the important system features (including forcing conditions) and the appropriate scales (FAO 2008; Fulton 2010). Ferreira et al. (2013) summarized the desirable properties of a modelling system to address CC (Table 3).

Box and fully-spatial models share the same biogeochemical core, which can vary in complexity, ranging from simple nutrient-seston-bivalve interactions to complex models in which multiple ecosystem processes are considered (Figure 1.1 in Cranford et al. 2006). Hydrodynamics are parameterized as integrated water exchange coefficients among large areas of the domain in box models (Dowd 2005) or by coupling a hydrodynamic model to the biogeochemical one. The hydrodynamic model can be 2D or 3D depending on the characteristics of the modeled system, and the coupling can be performed offline or online (Filgueira et al. 2012). In offline coupling techniques the physical model is run first and the biogeochemical model is run subsequently using the physical outputs from the different time steps. By contrast, online coupling dictates that both hydrodynamic and biogeochemical models are performed simultaneously. The complexity of the model in both biogeochemical and

hydrodynamic submodels can be simplified depending on the objectives of the study. For example, Guyondet et al. (2013) coupled a 2D hydrodynamic model to a simplified biogeochemical model in which only seston was considered, and parameterized the balance between seston production and bivalve consumption to explore food depletion and optimize shellfish culture. Dowd (2003) limited spatial resolution to a longitudinal transect of a bay with concomitant simplification of hydrodynamics. Therefore, although model complexity varies significantly, box and fully-spatial models have been used to explore both production and ecological CC. Examples of such investigations are listed in Table 4.

Most CC models have focused on the dynamics of phytoplankton or seston and their interaction with bivalves. Specifically, most studies have examined to which extent bivalves deplete these food resources and therefore become susceptible to reduced growth (Grant and Filgueira 2011). This assessment is often carried out within the context of production CC. However, food depletion can also be used as a benchmark for ecological CC, given that phytoplankton constitutes the primary step in marine food webs and that their preservation is an important tenet of ecosystem-based management (Crowder and Norse 2008). The main shortcoming regarding application of these models is that the criterion or threshold for whether CC has been reached is typically subjective (Grant and Filgueira 2011). In the case of production CC, the definition of the threshold depends on a farmer's judgment, which obviously relies on economic criteria as well as social values.

The definition of objective thresholds for ecological CC is still in its infancy and, in common with all questions in conservation ecology, the challenge lies in the quantitative identification of a conservation problem, that is, the precise definition of the limits at which ecosystem health is not compromised (Duarte et al. 2003; Fisher et al. 2009). These limits are known as tipping points, or the critical thresholds at which a small perturbation can qualitatively alter the state or development of a system (Lenton et al. 2008). When a perturbation is beyond a tipping point, the resilience of the system is exceeded and the system reorganizes (Crowder and Norse 2008), altering ecosystem functioning and consequently ecosystem services. Precautionary definitions of these tipping points are crucial in order to optimize ecosystem functioning. Grant and Filgueira (2011) have defined objective precautionary thresholds based on the natural variability of phytoplankton biomass, based on the premise that cultivated bivalves should not be allowed to graze primary producers down to a level outside their natural variability range. In other words, these thresholds consider whether aquaculture signals can be detected against the ecosystem background noise (Ferreira et al. 2013).

Tett et al. (2011) have defined a framework for CC and assimilative capacity based on doseresponse curves following a DPSIR methodology (Drivers-Pressure-State-Impact-Response, Luiten 1999). Other ecological status evaluation methods such as ASSETS (Assessment of Estuarine Trophic Status, Bricker et al. 2003) or DDPSIR (Delta DPSIR) have also been applied to CC studies (e.g. Ferreira et al. (2007) and Nobre (2009), respectively). In Tett's framework (Figure 1 in Tett et al. 2011), CC is defined as the stock that can be kept and the harvest that can be extracted without damaging the health of the ecosystem or interfering with other human uses of that system. This statement highlights how several components of CC can converge into a common definition. Setting thresholds is also complicated by the fact that an ecosystem's response to a disturbance may be an increase in variability, such that no change is observed in the mean values (Cranford et al. 2012). Such issues have led to thresholds of potential concern (TPC), which are a set of operational goals along a continuum of change for selected environmental indicators. TPC values can change when new ecological information is available, allowing managers to distinguish normal 'background' variability from a significant change (Cranford et al. 2012).

FOOD WEB MODELS

Mass-balance food web models have also been used to explore the influence of bivalve aquaculture on food web dynamics. The most popular tool for food web modelling is EwE, which has three main components: Ecopath – a static, mass-balanced snapshot of the system: Ecosim – a time dynamic simulation module for policy exploration; and Ecospace – a spatial and temporal dynamic module primarily designed for exploring impact on and placement of protected areas. The combination of these three different components of EwE allows for solving different research questions by adjusting the approach/complexity of the model. Early models were developed exclusively in Ecopath, providing a static snapshot of the ecosystem, but with limited applicability due to the impossibility of simulating dynamic processes through time (Grant and Filgueira 2011; McKindsey 2013), which is key for coastal zones. In addition, Ecopath was not able to provide spatially-explicit outcomes, another handicap for its applicability (McKindsey et al. 2006). However, the addition of Ecosim and Ecospace avoids these limitations. EwE outcomes provide valuable information about ecosystem functioning in terms of energy flows towards different species across several trophic levels (e.g. Wolff 1994; Wolff et al. 2000; Taylor et al. 2008). Although Wolff (1994) explored CC with Ecopath, three main studies, Jian and Gibbs (2005) and Byron et al. (2011b and 2011c) have specifically focused on production and ecological CC and all of them reached the same conclusion; production CC, defined as the level of production at which the trophic web is reduced to nutrient-phytoplankton-bivalve, is higher than ecological CC, defined as the level of culture at which there are no major changes in the structure and energy fluxes of the food web. The main advantage of food web modelling is that it allows the study of many species and trophic levels at the same time, a task that is very difficult to achieve with any of the models previously described. Therefore, this modelling approach is very useful when species from different trophic levels are involved in the CC goals, such as in the fishery of an economically/socially relevant species. The drawback is that EwE uses a largely top-down mass-balance approach and poorly represents bottom-up effects, which are critical in bivalve aquaculture sites due to the impact of cultured biomass on nutrients and detritus (McKindsey 2013).

CONCLUSIONS

Impacts related to bivalve aquaculture may occur in both benthic and pelagic environments. It appears that direct impacts on the benthic environment are limited to the vicinity of the farm (Hargrave et al. 2008; Cranford et al. 2009; Guyondet et al. 2014). Impacts on the pelagic environment may trigger larger ecosystem effects, potentially affecting phytoplankton populations and concomitantly higher trophic levels that depend on phytoplankton production. CC is one of the most useful concepts for assessing the impact of bivalve aquaculture development. The different components of CC allow the inclusion of ecological, economical and societal elements into the assessment. For this reason multiple stakeholders, including scientists, farmers, regulators, NGOs, etc., must take part in an integrated management process (Byron et al. 2011a). Two CC components, production and ecological, are typically investigated using mathematical models that integrate complex interactions between aguaculture and the environment. Due to the significant influence of local environmental conditions on ecosystem functioning, CC studies are site specific (Cranford et al. 2012). Spatially-explicit models are particularly desirable due to their more accurate description of complex hydrography and straightforward applications of outcomes to marine spatial planning processes. Nevertheless, spatially-explicit models demand a high level of complexity, which in turn can increase scientific uncertainty of the outcomes. Accordingly, the modelling approach as well as spatial scale and resolution of the model must be adjusted to the goals of the study. For example, the Canadian Fisheries Act emphasizes protecting the productivity of commercial, recreational and aboriginal

fisheries (DFO 2014). Thus, exploring ecological CC under the umbrella of this goal would call for (1) an analysis of energy transfer through the trophic web using food web modelling; and/or (2) a strong focus on the dynamics of phytoplankton, which constitutes the primary step in marine food webs, when using other modelling approaches. Therefore, indices, farm models, spatial models and food web models are useful tools for exploring CC and all of them present advantages and disadvantages. The main challenge in the estimation of ecological CC is the definition of acceptable/unacceptable ecological impacts. Identifying tipping points of ecological resilience is critical for identifying thresholds and advancing the application of ecological CC.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

This research was funded by the Canadian Department of Fisheries and Oceans under the Program for Aquaculture Regulatory Research (Project PARR-2011-G-04). The authors gratefully acknowledge Lori Cuddy, Michael Cherry and Thomas Landry for helpful discussions.

REFERENCES CITED

- Alonso-Pérez, F., Ysebaert, T., and Castro, C.G. 2010. Effects of suspended mussel culture on benthic-pelagic coupling in a coastal upwelling system (Rı´a de Vigo, NW Iberian Peninsula). J. Exp. Mar. Biol. Ecol. 382: 96–107.
- ASC. 2012. ASC Bivalve Standard. Aquaculture Stewardship Council, Netherlands.
- Asmus, H., and Asmus, R.M. 2005. Significance of suspension-feeders systems on different spatial scales. *In*: Dame, R.F., and Olenin, S. (eds.). The Comparative Roles of Suspension-Feeders in Ecosystems. Springer Verlag, Netherlands. pp. 199–219.
- Aure, J., Strohmeier, T., and Strand, Ø. 2007. Modelling current speed and carrying capacity in long-line blue mussel (*Mytilus edulis*) farms. Aquac. Res. 38: 304-312.
- Bacher, C., Duarte, P., Ferreira, J.G., Héral, M., and Raillard, O. 1998. Assessment and comparison of the Marennes–Oléron Bay (France) and Carlingford Lough (Ireland) carrying capacity with ecosystem models. Aquat. Ecol. 31(4): 379–394.
- Bacher, C., Grant, J., Hawkins, A., Fang, J., Zhu, P., and Duarte, P. 2003. Modeling the effect of food depletion on scallop growth in Sungo Bay (China). Aquat. Living Resour. 16: 10-24.
- Bayne, B.L., Iglesias, J.I.P., Hawkins, A.J.S., Navarro, E., Héral, M., and Deslous-Paoli, J.M.
 1993. Feeding behaviour of the mussel, *Mytilus edulis*: responses to variations in quantity and organic content of the seston. J. Mar. Biol. Assoc. UK 73(4): 813–829.
- Beadman, H.A., Kaiser, M.J., Galanidi, M., Shucksmith, R., and Willows, R.I. 2004. Changes in species richness with stocking density of marine bivalves. J. Appl. Ecol. 41: 464–475.
- Bricker, S.B., Ferreira, J.G., and Simas, T. 2003. An integrated methodology for assessment of estuarine trophic status. Ecol. Model. 169(1): 39-60.
- Brigolin, D., Pastres, R., and Nickell, T.D. 2009. Modelling the impact of aquaculture on early diagenetic processes in sea loch sediments. Mar. Ecol. Prog. Ser. 388: 63–80.
- Burdick, D.M., and Short, F.T. 1999. The effects of boat docks on eelgrass beds in coastal waters of Massachusetts. Environ. Manag. 23: 231–240.
- Byron, C., Bengtson, D., Costa-Pierce, B., and Calanni, J. 2011a. Integrating science into management: ecological carrying capacity of bivalve shellfish aquaculture. Mar. Pol. 35: 363–370.

- Byron, C., Link, J., Costa-Pierce, B., and Bengtson, D. 2011b. Modeling ecological carrying capacity of shellfish aquaculture in highly flushed temperate lagoons. Aquaculture 314: 87–99.
- Byron, C., Link, J., Costa-Pierce, B., and Bengtson, D. 2011c. Calculating ecological carrying capacity of shellfish aquaculture using mass-balance modelling: Narragansett Bay, Rhode Island. Ecol. Model. 222: 1743–1755.
- Byron, C.J., and Costa-Pierce, B.A. 2013. Carrying capacity tools for use in the implementation of an ecosystems approach to aquaculture. *In*: Ross, L.G., Telfer, T.C., Falconer, L., Soto, D., and Aguilar-Manjarrez, J. (eds.). Site selection and carrying capacities for inland and coastal aquaculture. FAO/Institute of Aquaculture, University of Stirling, FAO Fisheries and Aquaculture Proceedings No. 21, Rome. pp. 87–101.
- Callier, M.D., McKindsey, C.W., and Desrosiers, G. 2007. Multi-scale spatial variations in benthic sediment geochemistry and macrofaunal communities under a suspended mussel culture. Mar. Ecol. Prog. Ser. 348: 103-115.
- Carlsson, M.S., Holmer, M., and Petersen, J.K. 2009. Seasonal and spatial variations of benthic impacts of mussel longline farming in a eutrophic Danish fjord, Limfjorden. J. Shellfish Res. 28(4): 791–801.
- Carlsson, M.S., Glud, R.N., and Petersen, J.K. 2010. Degradation of mussel (*Mytilus edulis*) fecal pellets released from hanging longlines upon sinking and after settling at the sediment. Can. J. Fish. Aquat. Sci. 67(9): 1376–1387.
- Carroll, J.C., Gobler, C.J., and Peterson, B.J. 2008. Resource-restricted growth of eelgrass in New York estuaries: light limitation, and alleviation of nutrients stress by hard clams. Mar. Ecol. Prog. Ser. 369: 51-62.
- Carver, C.E.A., and Mallet, A.L. 1990. Estimating the carrying capacity of a coastal inlet for mussel culture. Aquaculture 88(1): 39-53.
- Carver, C.E.A., Chisholm, A., and Mallet, A.L. 2003. Strategies to mitigate the impact of *Ciona intestinalis* (L.) biofouling on shellfish production. J. Shellfish Res. 22: 621–631.
- Castel, J., Labourge, J.P., Escaravage, V., Auby, I., and Garcia, M.E. 1989. Influence of seagrass and oyster parks on the abundance and biomass patterns of meio- and macrobenthos in tidal flats. Est. Coast. Shelf. Sci. 28: 71–85.
- Cerco, C.F., and Noel, M.R. 2007. Can oyster restoration reverse cultural eutrophication in Chesapeake Bay? Estuar. Coast. 30: 331–343.
- Chamberlain, J. 2002. Modelling the Environmental Impacts of Suspended Mussel (*Mytilus edulis* L.) Farming. Napier University, Edinburgh. 200 p.
- Chapelle, A., Menesguen, A., Deslous-Paoli, J.M., Souchu, P., Mazouni, N., Vaquer, A., and Millet, B. 2000. Modelling nitrogen, primary production and oxygen in a Mediterranean lagoon. Impact of oyster farming and inputs from the watershed. Ecol. Model. 127: 161–181.
- Christensen, P.B., Glud, R.N., Dalsgaard, T., and Gillespie, P. 2003. Impacts of longline mussel farming on oxygen and nitrogen dynamics and biological communities of coastal sediments. Aquaculture 218(1–4): 567–588.
- Cloern, J.E. 1982. Does the benthos control phytoplankton biomass in south San Francisco Bay? Mar. Ecol. Prog. Ser. 9: 191–202.

- Clynick, B.G., McKindsey, C.W., and Archambault, P. 2008. Distribution and productivity of fish and macroinvertebrates in mussel aquaculture sites in the Magdalen islands (Québec, Canada). Aquaculture 283(1–4): 203–210.
- Coen, L.D., Brumbaugh, R.D., Busek, D., Grizzle, R., Luckenback, M.W., Posey, M.H., Powers, S.P., and Tolley, S.G. 2007. Ecosystem services related to oyster restoration. Mar. Ecol. Prog. Ser. 341: 303–307.
- Cohen, A.N., and Zabin, C.J. 2009. Oyster shells as vectors for exotic organisms. J. Shellfish Res. 28: 163–167.
- Comeau, L.A., Drapeau, A., Landry, T., and Davidson, J. 2008. Development of longline mussel farming and the influence of sleeve spacing in Prince Edward Island Canada. Aquaculture 281: 56–62.
- Comeau, L.A. 2013. Suspended versus bottom oyster culture in estern Canada: Comparing stocking densities and clearance rates. Aquaculture 410-411: 57-65.
- Comeau, L.A., Mallet, A.L., Carver, C.E., and Guyondet, T. 2014. Impact of high-density suspended oyster culture on benthic sediment characteristics. Aquacult. Eng. 58: 95–102.
- Costa-Pierce, B. 2010. Sustainable ecological aquaculture systems: The need for a new social contract for aquaculture development. Mar. Technol. Soc. J. 44: 1–25.
- Costa-Pierce, B.A., and Bridger, C.J. 2002. The role of marine aquaculture facilities as habitats and ecosystems. *In*: Stickney, R.R., and McVey, J.P. (eds.). Responsible Marine Aquaculture. CABI Publishing, Wallingford. pp. 105–144.
- Cranford, P.J., Anderson, R., Archambault, P., Balch, T., Bates, S.S., Bugden, G., Callier, M.D., Carver, C., Comeau, L.A., Hargrave, B., Harrison, W.G., Home, E., Kepkay, P.E., Li, W.K.W., Mallet, A., Ouellette, M., Strain, P. 2006. Indicators and thresholds for use in assessing shellfish aquaculture impacts on fish habitat. DFO Can. Sci. Advis. Sec. Res. Doc. 2006/034. vii + 116p.
- Cranford, P.J., Strain, P.M., Dowd, M., Hargrave, B.T., Grant, J., and Archambault, M.C. 2007. Influence of mussel aquaculture on nitrogen dynamics in a nutrient enriched coastal embayment. Mar. Ecol. Prog. Ser. 347: 61–78.
- Cranford, P.J., Li, W., Strand, Ø., and Strohmeier, T. 2008. Phytoplankton depletion by mussel aquaculture: high resolution mapping, ecosystem modeling and potential indicators of ecological carrying capacity. ICES CM 2008/H:12. International Council for the Exploration of the Sea, Copenhagen.
- Cranford, P.J., Hargrave, B.T., and Doucette, L.I. 2009. Benthic organic enrichment from suspended mussel (*Mytilus edulis*) culture in Prince Edward Island, Canada. Aquaculture 292: 189-196.
- Cranford, P.J., Kamermans, P., Krause, G., Mazurié, J., Buck, B.H., Dolmer, P., Fraser, D., Van Nieuwenhove, K., O'Beirn, F.X., Sanchez-Mata. A., Thorarinsdótir, G.G., and Strand, Ø. 2012. An ecosystem-based approach and management framework for the integrated evaluation of bivalve aquaculture impacts. Aquacult. Environ. Interact. 2: 193-213.
- Cranford, P.J., Duarte, P., Robinson, S.M.C., Fernández-Reiriz, M.J., and Labarta, U. 2014. Suspended particulate matter depletion and flow modification inside mussel (*Mytilus galloprovincialis*) culture rafts in the Ría de Betanzos, Spain. J. Exp. Mar. Biol. Ecol. 452: 70-81.

- Crawford, C.M., MacLeod, C.K.A., and Mitchell, I.M. 2003. Effects of shellfish farming on the benthic environment. Aquaculture 224: 117–140.
- Crowder, L., and Norse, E. 2008. Essential ecological insights for marine ecosystem-based management and marine spatial planning. Mar. Policy 32: 772-778.
- Cugier, P., Struski, C., Blanchard, M., Mazurie, J., Pouvreau, J., and Óliver, F. 2008. Studying the carrying capacity of Mont Saint Michel Bay (France): Respective role of the main filter feeders communities. ICES CM 2008/H:01. International Council for the Exploration of the Sea, Copenhagen.
- Dabrowski, T., Lyons, K., Curé, M., Berry, A., and Nolan, G. 2013. Numerical modelling of spatio-temporal variability of growth of *Mytilus edulis* (L.) and influence of its cultivation on ecosystem functioning. J. Sea Res. 76: 5–21.
- Dahlbäck, B., and Gunnarsson, L.Å.H. 1981. Sedimentation and sulfate reduction under a mussel culture. Mar. Biol. 63(3): 269–275.
- Dame, R., Dankers, N., Prins, T., Jongsma, H., and Smaal, A. 1991. The influence of mussel beds on nutrients in the western Wadden Sea and eastern Scheldt Estuaries. Estuaries 14: 130-138.
- Dame, R.F. 1996. Ecology of marine bivalves: an ecosystem approach. CRC Marine Science Series. 272p.
- Dame, R.F., and Prins, T.C. 1998. Bivalve carrying capacity in coastal ecosystems. Aquat. Ecol. 31: 409-421.
- Davenport, J., Smith, R.J.J.W., and Packer, M. 2000. Mussels, *Mytilus edulis*: significant consumers and destroyers of mesozooplankton. Mar. Ecol. Prog. Ser. 198: 131–137.
- Davenport, J., Black, K., Burnell, G., Cross, T., Culloty, S., Ekarante, S., Furness, B., Mulcahy, M., and Thetmeyer, H. 2003. Aquaculture: the ecological issues. Blackwell, Oxford. 89p.
- Decottignies, P., Beninger, P.G., Rincé, Y., and Riera, P. 2007. Trophic interactions between two introduced suspension-feeders, *Crepidula fornicata* and *Crassostrea gigas*, are influenced by seasonal effects and qualitative selection capacity. J. Exp. Mar. Biol. Ecol. 342: 231–241.
- DFO, 2014. A Science-Based Framework for Assessing the Response of Fisheries Productivity to State of Species or Habitats. DFO Can. Sci. Advis. Sec. Sci. Advis. Rep. 2013/067.
- Doering, P.H., and Oviatt, C.A. 1986. Application of filtration rate models to field populations of bivalves: an assessment using experimental mesocosms. Mar. Ecol. Prog. Ser. 31: 265–275.
- Doering, P.H., Oviatt, C.A., Beatty, L.L., Banzon, V.F., Rice, R., Kelly, S.P., Sullivan, B.K., and Frithsen, J.B. 1989. Structure and function in a model coastal ecosystem: silicon, the benthos and eutrophication. Mar. Ecol. Prog. Ser. 52: 287-299.
- Dolmer, P. 2000. Algal concentration profiles above mussel beds. J. Sea Res. 43: 113-119.
- Douvere, F. 2008. The importance of marine spatial planning in advancing ecosystem-based sea use management. Mar. Pol. 32: 762-771.
- Dowd, M. 1997. On predicting the growth of cultured bivalves. Ecol. Model. 104: 113-131.
- Dowd, M. 2003. Seston dynamics in a tidal inlet with shellfish aquaculture: a model study using tracer equations. Estuar. Coast. Shelf Sci. 57: 523-537.

- Dowd, M. 2005. A bio-physical coastal ecosystem model for assessing environmental effects of marine bivalve aquaculture. Ecol. Model. 183: 323-346.
- Duarte, P., Meneses, R., Hawkins, A.J.S., Zhu, M., Fang, J., and Grant, J. 2003. Mathematical modelling to assess the carrying capacity for multi-species culture within coastal waters. Ecol. Model. 168: 109-143.
- Duarte, P., Hawkins, A.J.S., and Pereira, A. 2005. How does estimation of environmental carrying capacity for bivalve culture depend upon spatial and temporal scales? *In*: Dame, R.F., and Olenin, S. (eds.). The Comparative Roles of Suspension-Feeders in Ecosystems. Springer Verlag, Netherlands. pp. 121–135.
- Duarte, P., Labarta, U., and Fernández-Reiriz, M.J. 2008. Modelling local food depletion effects in mussel rafts of Galician Rias. Aquaculture 274: 300-312.
- Dumbauld, B.R., Ruesink, J.L., and Rumrill, S.S. 2009. The ecological role of bivalve shellfish aquaculture in the estuarine environment: a review with application to oyster and clam culture in West Coast (USA) estuaries. Aquaculture 290: 196–223.
- Dupuy, C., Vaquer, A., Lam-Höai, T., Rougier, C., Mazouni, N., Lautier, J., Collos, Y., and Gall, S.L. 2000. Feeding rate of the oyster *Crassostrea gigas* in a natural planktonic community of the Mediterranean Thau lagoon. Mar. Ecol. Prog. Ser. 205: 171–184.
- Everett, R.A., Ruiz, G.M., and Carlton, J.T. 1995. Effect of oyster mariculture on submerged aquatic vegetation: an experimental test in a Pacific Northwest estuary. Mar. Ecol. Prog. Ser. 125: 205–217.
- FAO. 2008. Fisheries Management. 2. The ecosystem approach to fisheries. 2.1 Best practices in ecosystem modelling for informing an ecosystem approach to fisheries. Technical guidelines for responsible fisheries 4. Suppl. 2 Add 1. FAO, Rome.
- Fennel, W., and Neumann, T. 2004. Introduction to the modelling of marine ecosystems. Elsevier Oceanography Series, 72. Elsevier, Amsterdam. 297 p.
- Ferreira, J.G., Duarte, P., and Ball, B. 1998. Trophic capacity of Carlingford Lough for oyster culture analysis by ecological modelling. Aquat. Ecol. 31: 361-378.
- Ferreira, J.G., Hawkins, A.J.S., and Bricker, S.B. 2007. Management of productivity, environmental effects and profitability of shellfish aquaculture – the Farm Aquaculture Resource Management (FARM) model. Aquaculture 264: 160-174.
- Ferreira, J.G., Hawkins, A.J.S., Monteiro, P., Moore, H., Service, M., Pascoe, P.L., Ramos, L., Sequeira, A. 2008. Integrated assessment of ecosystem-scale carrying capacity in shellfish growing areas. Aquaculture 275: 138-151.
- Ferreira, J.G., Aguilar-Manjarrez, J., Bacher, C., Black, K., Dong, S.L., Grant, J., Hofmann, E., Kapetsky, J., Leung, P.S., Pastres, R., Strand, O., and Zhu, C.B. 2010. Expert panel presentation V.3. Progressing aquaculture through virtual technology and decision-making tools for novel management. *In:* Book of abstracts, global conference on aquaculture 2010, 22–25 Sept 2010. FAO/ NACA/Thailand Department of Fisheries, Bangkok, Thailand. pp. 91–93.
- Ferreira, J.G., Grant, J., Verner-Jeffreys, D.W., and Taylor, N.G.H. 2013. Carrying Capacity for Aquaculture, Modeling Frameworks for Determination of. *In*: Christou, P., Savin, R., Costa-Pierce, B., Misztal, I., and Whitelaw, B. (eds.). Sustainable Food Production, Springer, Science + Business Media New York. doi 10.1007/978-1-4614-5797-8. pp. 417-448.

- Filgueira, R., and Grant, J. 2009. A box model for ecosystem-level management of mussel culture carrying capacity in a coastal bay. Ecosystems 12: 1222-1233.
- Filgueira, R., Grant. J., Strand, O., Asplin, L., and Aure, J. 2010. A simulation model of carrying capacity for mussel culture in a Norwegian fjord: role of induced upwelling. Aquaculture 308: 20–27.
- Filgueira, R., Grant, J., Bacher, C., and Carreau, M. 2012. A physical-biogeochemical coupling scheme for modeling marine coastal ecosystems. Ecol. Inform. 7: 71-80.
- Filgueira, R., Grant, J., Stuart, R., and Brown, M.S. 2013. Operational models for Ecosystem-Based Management of bivalve aquaculture sites in data-poor environments. Aquacult. Environ. Interact. 4: 117-133.
- Filgueira, R., Guyondet, T., Comeau, L.A., and Grant, J. 2014a. A fully-spatial ecosystem-DEB model of oyster (*Crassostrea virginica*) carrying capacity in the Richibucto Estuary, Eastern Canada. J. Mar. Syst. 136: 42-54.
- Filgueira, R., Grant, J., and Strand, Ø. 2014b. Implementation of marine spatial planning in shellfish aquaculture management: modelling studies in a Norwegian fjord. Ecol. Appl. 24(4): 832-843.
- Fisher, J., Peterson, G.D., Gardner, T.A., Gordon, L.J., Fazey, I., Elmqvist, T., Felton, A., Folke, C., and Dovers, S. 2009. Integrating resilience thinking and optimization for conservation. Trends Ecol. Evol. 24(10): 549-554.
- Forrest, B.M., and Creese, R.G. 2006. Benthic impacts of intertidal oyster culture, with consideration of taxonomic sufficiency. Environ. Monit. Assess. 112: 159–176.
- Forrest, B.M., Keeley, N.B., Hopkins, G.A., Webb, S.C., and Clement, D.M. 2009. Bivalve aquaculture in estuaries: review and synthesis of oyster cultivation effects. Aquaculture 298: 1–15.
- Froján, M., Arbones, B., Zúñiga, D., Castro, C.G., and Figueiras, F.G. 2014. Microbial plankton community in the Ría de Vigo (NW Iberian upwelling system): impact of the culture of *Mytilus galloprovincialis*. Mar. Ecol. Prog. Ser. 498: 43-54.
- Fulton, E.A. 2010. Approaches to end-to-end ecosystem models. J. Mar. Syst. 81: 171-183.
- Gibbs, M.T. 2004. Interactions between bivalve shellfish farms and fishery resources. Aquaculture 240: 267–296.
- Gibbs, M.T. 2007. Sustainability performance indicators for suspended bivalve aquaculture activities. Ecol. Indic. 7: 94-107.
- Giles, H. 2006. Dispersal and remineralisation of biodeposits: ecosystem impacts of mussel aquaculture. Ph.D. dissertation, University of Waikato, Hamilton, N.Z.
- Giles, H., and Pilditch, C.A. 2006. Effects of mussel (*Perna canaliculus*) biodeposit decomposition on benthic respiration and nutrient fluxes. Mar. Biol. 150(2): 261–271.
- Giles, H., Pilditch, C.A., and Bell, D.G. 2006. Sedimentation from mussel (*Perna canaliculus*) culture in the Firth of Thames, New Zealand: impacts on sediment oxygen and nutrient fluxes. Aquaculture 261(1): 125–140.
- Giles, H., Broekhuizen, N., Bryan, K.R., and Pilditch, C.A. 2009. Modelling the dispersal of biodeposits from mussel farms: The importance of simulating biodeposits erosion and decay. Aquaculture 291: 168-178.

- Grangeré, K., Lefebvre, S., Bacher, C., Cugier, P., and Ménesguen, A. 2010. Modelling the spatial heterogeneity of ecological processes in an intertidal estuarine bay: dynamic interactions between bivalves and phytoplankton. Mar. Ecol. Prog. Ser. 415: 141-158.
- Grant, J., Hatcher, A., Scott, D.B., Pocklington, P., Schafer, C.T., and Winters, G.V. 1995. A multidisciplinary approach to evaluating impacts of shellfish aquaculture on benthic communities. Estuaries 18(1): 124–144.
- Grant, J., Cranford, P.J., Hargrave, B., Carreau, M., Schofield, B., Armsworthy, S., Burdett-Coutts, V., and Ibarra, D. 2005. A model of aquaculture biodeposition for multiple estuaries and field validation at blue mussel (*Mytilus edulis*) culture sites in eastern Canada. Can. J. Fish. Aquat. Sci. 62(6): 1271-1285.
- Grant, J., Curran, K.J., Guyondet, T.L., Tita, G., Bacher, C., Koutitonsky, V., and Dowd, M. 2007. A box model of carrying capacity for suspended mussel aquaculture in Lagune de la Grande-Entrée, Iles-de-la-Madeleine, Québec. Ecol. Model. 200: 193-206.
- Grant, J., Bacher, C., Cranford, P.J., Guyondet, T., and Carreau, M. 2008. A spatially explicit ecosystem model of seston depletion in dense mussel culture. J. Mar. Syst. 73: 155-168.
- Grant, J., and Filgueira, R. 2011. The application of dynamic modelling to prediction of production carrying capacity in shellfish farming. *In*: Shumway, S.E. (ed.). Aquaculture and the environment. Wiley-Blackwell, Chichester. pp. 135–154.
- Guyondet, T., Koutitonsky, V.G., and Roy, S. 2005. Effects of water renewal estimates on the oyster aquaculture potential of an inshore area. J. Mar. Syst. 58: 35-51.
- Guyondet, T., Roy, S., Koutitonski, V.G., Grant, J., and Tita, G. 2010. Integrating multiple spatial scales in the carrying capacity assessment of a coastal ecosystem for bivalve aquaculture. J. Sea Res. 64: 341-359.
- Guyondet, T., Sonier, R., and Comeau, L.A. 2013. A spatially explicit seston depletion index to optimize shellfish culture. Aquacult. Environ. Interact. 4: 175-186.
- Guyondet, T., Comeau, L.A., Bacher, C., Grant, J., Rosland, R., Sonier, R., and Filgueira, R. 2014. Climate change influences carrying capacity in a coastal embayment dedicated to shellfish aquaculture. Estuar. Coasts. doi 10.1007/s12237-014-9899-x.
- Hargrave, B.T., Doucette, L.I., Cranford, P.J., Law, B.A., and Milligan, T.G. 2008. Influence of mussel aquaculture on sediment organic enrichment in a nutrient-rich coastal embayment. Mar. Ecol. Prog. Ser. 365: 137–149.
- Hartstein, N.D., and Rowden, A.A. 2004. Effect of biodeposits from mussel culture on macroinvertebrate assemblages at sites of different hydrodynamic regime. Mar. Environ. Res. 57(5): 339–357.
- Hartstein, N.D., and Stevens, C.L. 2005. Deposition beneath longline mussel farms. Aquacult. Eng. 33(3): 192–213.
- Hatcher, A., Grant, J., and Schofield, B. 1994. Effects of suspended mussel culture (*Mytilus* spp.) on sedimentation, benthic respiration and sediment nutrient dynamics in a coastal bay. Mar. Ecol. Prog. Ser. 115: 219–235.
- Hawkins, A.J.S., Duarte, P., Fang, J.G., Pascoe, P.L., Zhang, J.H., Zhang, X.L., and Zhu, M. 2002. A functional simulation of responsive filter-feeding and growth in bivalve shellfish, configured and validated for the scallop *Chlamys farreri* during culture in China. J. Exp. Mar. Biol. Ecol. 281: 13–40.

- Hégaret, H., Wikfors, G.H., and Shumway, S.E. 2009. Biotoxin contamination and shellfish safety. *In*: Shumway, S.E., and Rodrick, G.E. (eds.). Shellfish Quality and Safety. Woodhead Publishing, Cambridge. pp. 43–80.
- Heip, C.H.R., Goosen, N.K., Herman, P.M.J., Kromkamp, J., Middelburg, L., and Soetaert, K, 1995. Production and consumption of biological particles in temperate tidal estuaries. Ann. Rev. Ocean. Mar. Biol. 33: 1-149.
- Heral, M. 1993. Why carrying capacity models are useful tools for management of bivalve molluscs culture. *In*: Dame, R.F. (ed.). Bivalve Filter Feeders in Estuarine and Coastal Ecosystem Processes. Springer-Verlag, Berlin, Heidelberg. pp. 455–477.
- Holmer, M., Wildish, D.J., and Hargrave, B. 2005. Organic enrichment from marine finfish aquaculture and effects on sediment biogeochemical processes. *In*: Hargrave, B.T. (ed.). The handbook of environmental chemistry. Vol. 5M. Water pollution. Springer-Verlag, Berlin. pp. 181–206.
- Huang, C.H., Lin, H.J., Huang, T.C., Su, H.M., and Hung, J.J. 2008. Responses of phytoplankton and periphyton to system-scale removal of oyster-culture racks from a eutrophic tropical lagoon. Mar. Ecol. Prog. Ser. 358: 1–12.
- Ibarra, D.A., Fennel, K., and Cullen, J.J. 2014. Coupling 3-D Eulerian bio-physics (ROMS) with individual-based shellfish ecophysiology (SHELL-E): A hybrid model for carrying capacity and environmental impacts of bivalve aquaculture. Ecol. Model. 273: 63-78.
- Incze, L.S., Lutz, R.A., and True, E. 1981. Modeling carrying capacity for bivalve molluscs in open, suspended-culture systems. J. World Maricul. Soc. 12(1): 143-155.
- Inglis, G.J., Hayden, B.J., and Ross, A.H. 2000. An Overview of Factors Affecting the Carrying Capacity of Coastal Embayments for Mussel Culture. NIWA, Christchurch. Client Report CHC00/69: vi + 31p.
- Jansen, H.M., Verdegem, M.C.J., Strand, Ø., and Smaal, A.C. 2012. Seasonal variation in mineralization rates (C-N-P-Si) of mussel *Mytilus edulis* biodeposits. Mar. Biol. 159: 1567-1580.
- Jiang, W., and Gibbs, M.T. 2005. Predicting the carrying capacity of bivalve shellfish culture using a steady, linear food web model. Aquaculture 244: 171-185.
- Jones, C.G., Lawton, J.H., and Shackak, M. 1997. Positive and negative effects of organisms as physical ecosystem engineers. Ecology 78: 1946–1957.
- Karayucel, S. 1997. Mussel culture in Scotland. World Aquaculture 28: 4–10.
- Kooijman, S.A.L.M. 2010. Dynamic energy budget theory for metabolic organisms, 3rd edn. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge.
- Kremer, J.N., Vauddrey, J.M.P., Ullman, D.S., Bergondo, D.L., LaSota, N., Kincaid, C., Codiga, D.L., and Brush, M.J. 2010. Simulating property exchange in estuarine ecosystem models at ecologically appropriate scales. Ecol. Model. 221: 1080-1088.
- Kusuki, Y. 1981. Fundamental studies on the deterioration of oyster growing grounds. Bulletin of the Hiroshima Fisheries Experimental Station 11: 1–93.
- Lambert, G. 2007. Invasive sea squirts: a growing global problem. J. Exp. Mar. Biol. Ecol. 342: 3–4.

- Leguerrier, D., Niquil, N., Petiau, A., and Bodoy, A. 2004. Modeling the impact of oyster culture on a mudflat food web in Marennes-Oleron Bay (France). Mar. Ecol. Prog. Ser. 273: 147– 162.
- Lenton, T.M., Held, H., Kriegler, E., Hall, J.W., Lucht, W., Rahmstorf, S., Schellnhuber, H.J. 2008. Tipping elements in the Earth's climate system. Proc. Nat. Acad. Sci. USA 105(6): 1786–1793.
- Lilly, E.L., Kulis, D.M., Gentien, P., and Anderson, D.M. 2002. Paralytic shellfish poisoning toxins in France linked to a human-introduced strain of *Alexandrium catenella* from the western Pacific: evidence from DNA and toxin analysis. J. Plankton Res. 24: 443–452.
- Lin, H.J., Shao, K.T., Hsieh, H.L., Lo, W.T., and Dai, X.X. 2009. The effects of system-scale removal of oyster-culture racks from Tapong Bay, southwestern Taiwan: model exploration and comparison with field observations. ICES J. Mar. Sci. 66: 797–810.
- Luiten, H. 1999. A legislative view on science and predictive models. Environ. Pollut. 100: 5-11.
- Maar, M., Bolding, K., Petersen, J.K., Hansen, J.L.S., and Timmermann, K. 2009. Local effects of blue mussels around turbine foundations in an ecosystem model of Nysted off-shore wind farm, Denmark. J. Sea Res. 62: 159-174.
- Mann, R., Harding, J.M., and Southworth, M.J. 2009a. Reconstructing pre-colonial oyster demographics in the Chesapeake Bay, USA. Estuar. Coast. Shelf. Sci. 85: 217–222.
- Mann, R., Southworth, M.J., Harding, J.M., and Wesson, J.A. 2009b. Population studies of the native oyster, *Crassostrea virginica*, (Gmelin, 1791) in the James River, Virginia, USA. J. Shellfish Res. 28: 193–220.
- Mattsson, J., and Lindén, O. 1983. Benthic macrofauna succession under mussels, *Mytilus edulis* L. (Bivalvia), cultured on hanging long-lines. Sarsia 68: 97–102.
- Mazouni, N., Gaertner, J.C., and Deslous-Paoli, J.M. 2001. Composition of biofouling communities on suspended oyster cultures: an in situ study of their interactions with the water column. Mar. Ecol. Prog. Ser. 214: 93–102.
- Mazouni, N. 2004. Influence of suspended oyster cultures on nitrogen regeneration in a coastal lagoon (Thau, France). Mar. Ecol. Prog. Ser. 276: 103–113.
- McArdle, J.F., McKiernan, F., Foley, H., and Jones, D.H. 1991. The current status of *Bonamia* disease in Ireland. Aquaculture 93: 273–278.
- McKindsey, C.W., Thetmeyer, H., Landry, T., and Silvert, W. 2006. Review of recent carrying capacity models for bivalve culture and recommendations for research and management. Aquaculture 261(2): 451–462.
- McKindsey, C.W., Landry, T., O'Beirn, F.X., and Davies, I.M. 2007. Bivalve aquaculture and exotic species: a review of ecological considerations and management issues. J. Shellfish Res. 26: 281–294.
- McKindsey, C.W., Lecuona, M., Huot, M., and Weise, A.M. 2009. Biodeposit production and benthic loading by farmed mussels and associated tunicate epifauna in Prince Edward Island. Aquaculture 295: 44–51.
- McKindsey, C.W., Archambault, P., Callier, M.D., and Olivier, F. 2011. Influence of suspended and off-bottom mussel culture on the sea bottom and benthic habitats: a review. Can. J. Zool. 89: 622–646.

- McKindsey, C.W. 2013. Carrying capacity for sustainable bivalve aquacutlure. *In*: Christou, P., Savin, R., Costa-Pierce, B., Misztal, I., and Whitelaw, B. (eds.). Sustainable Food Production, Springer, Science + Business Media, New York DOI 10.1007/978-1-4614-5797-8. pp. 449-466.
- Melbourne-Thomas, J., Johnson, C.R., and Fulton, E.A. 2011. Characterizing sensitivity and uncertainty in a multiscale model of a complex coral reef system. Ecol. Model. 222: 3320-3334.
- Mesnage, V., Ogier, S., Bally, G., Disnar, J.R., Lottier, N., Dedieu, K., Rabouille, C., and Copard, Y. 2007. Nutrient dynamics at the sediment–water interface in a Mediterranean lagoon (Thau, France): influence of biodeposition by shellfish farming activities. Mar. Environ. Res. 63: 257–277.
- Mirto, S., La Rosa, T., Danovaro, R., and Mazzola, A. 2000. Microbial and meiofaunal response to intensive mussel-farm bideposition in coastal sediments of the Western Mediterranean. Mar. Pollut. Bull. 40(3): 244–252.
- Mitchell, I.M. 2006. In situ biodeposition rates of Pacific oysters (*Crassostrea gigas*) on a marine farm in Southern Tasmania (Australia). Aquaculture 257: 194–203.
- Murray, L.G., Newell, C.R., and Seed, R. 2007. Changes in the biodiversity of mussel assemblages induced by two methods of cultivation. J. Shellfish Res. 26(1): 153–162.
- Navarro, E., Méndez, S., Ibarrola, I., and Urrutia, M.B. 2009. Coparative utilization of phytoplankton and vascular plant detritus by the cockle *Cerastoderma edule*: digestive responses during diet acclimation. Aquat. Biol. 6: 247-262.
- Newell, C.R., and Shumway, S.E. 1993. Grazing of natural particles by bivalve molluscs: a spatial and temporal perspective. *In*: Dame, R.F. (ed.). Bivalve filter feeders in estuarine and coastal ecosystems. Springer-Verlag, New York. pp. 85–148.
- Newell, C.R., Pilskaln, C.H., Robinson, S.M., and MacDonald, B.A. 2005. The contribution of marine snow to the particle food supply of the benthic suspension feeder, *Mytilus edulis*. J. Exp. Mar. Biol. Ecol. 321: 109-124.
- Newell, R.I.E. 1988. Ecological changes in Chesapeake Bay: are they the result of overharvesting the American oyster, *Crassostrea virginica*? Understanding the estuary: advances in Chesapeake Bay Research. Baltimore: Chesapeake Research Consortium Publication 129.
- Newell, R.I.E. 2004. Ecosystem influences of natural and cultivated populations of suspension-feeding bivalve molluscs: a review. J. Shellfish Res. 23: 51–61.
- Newell, R.I.E., and Koch, E.W. 2004. Modeling seagrass density and distribution in response to changes in turbidity stemming from bivalve filtration and seagrass sediment stabilization. Estuaries 27(5): 793–806.
- Nizzoli, D., Welsh, D.T., Fano, E.A., and Viaroli, P. 2006. Impact of clam and mussel farming on benthic metabolism and nitrogen cycling, with emphasis on nitrate reduction pathways. Mar. Ecol. Prog. Ser. 315: 151–165.
- Nobre, A.M. 2009. An Ecological and Economic Assessment Methodology for Coastal Ecosystem Management. Environ. Manage. 44: 185-204.
- Nobre, A.M., Musango, J.K., de Wit, M.P., and Ferreira, J.G. 2009. A dynamic ecologicaleconomic modeling approach for aquaculture management. Ecol. Econ. 68: 3007–3017.

- Nobre, A.M., Ferreira, J.G., Nunes, J.P., Yan, X., Bricker, S., Corner, R., Groom, S., Gu, H., Hawkins, A., Hutson, R., Lan, D., Lencart e Silva, J.D., Pascoe, P., Telfer, T., Zhang, X., and Zhu, M. 2010. Assessment of coastal management options by means of multilayered ecosystem models. Estuar. Coast. Shelf. Sci. 87: 43–62.
- Norkko, J., and Shumway, S.E. 2011. Bivalves as bioturbators and bioirrigators. *In*: Shumway, S.E. (ed.). Aquaculture and the environment. Wiley-Blackwell, Chichester. pp. 298–317.
- Nugues, M.M., Kaiser, M.J., Spencer, B.E., and Edwards, D.B. 1996. Benthic community changes associated with intertidal oyster cultivation. Aquac. Res. 27: 913–924.
- Nunes, J.P., Ferreira, J.G., Bricker, S.B., O'Loan, T., Dabrowski, T., Dallaghan, B., Hawkins, A.J.S., O'Connor, B., and O'Carroll, T. 2011. Towards an ecosystem approach to aquaculture: assessment of sustainable shellfish cultivation at different scales of space, time and complexity. Aquaculture 315: 369-383.
- Officer, C.B., Smayda, T.J., and Mann, R. 1982. Benthic filter feeding: A natural eutrophication control. Mar. Ecol. Prog. Ser. 9: 203-210.
- Ogilvie, S.C., Ross, A.H., and Schiel, D.R. 2000. Phytoplankton biomass associated with mussel farms in Beatrix Bay, New Zealand. Aquaculture 181: 71–80.
- Olin, P.G. 2002. Environmental interactions of bivalve shellfish aquaculture. *In*: Tomasso, J.R. (Ed.). Aquaculture and the Environment in the United States. U.S. Aquaculture Society, Baton Rouge. pp 141–154.
- Olsson, P., Graneli, E., Carlsson, P., and Abreu, P. 1992. Structure of a post spring phytoplankton community by manipulation of trophic interactions. J. Exp. Mar. Biol. Ecol. 158: 249-266.
- Ostrom, E. 2009. A general framework for analyzing sustainability of social-ecological systems. Science 325: 419–422.
- Padilla, D.K., McCann, M.J., and Shumway, S.E. 2011. Marine invaders and bivalve aquaculture: sources, impacts and consequences. *In*: Shumway, S.E. (ed.). Aquaculture and the environment. Wiley-Blackwell, Chichester. pp. 395–424.
- Palmer, M., Bernhardt, E., Chornesky, E., Collins, S., Dobson, A., Duke, C., Gold, B., Jacobson, R., Kingsland, S., Kranz, R., Mappin, M., Martinez, M.L., Micheli, F., Morse, J., Pace, M., Pascual, M., Palumbi, S., Reichman, O.J., Simons, A., Townsend, A., and Turner, M. 2004. Ecology for a crowded planet. Science 304: 1251-1252.
- Pearson, T.H., and Rosenberg, R. 1978. Macrobenthic succession in relation to organic enrichment and pollution of the marine environment. Oceanogr. Mar. Biol. Annu. Rev. 16: 229–311.
- Pearson, T.H., and Black, K.D. 2001. The environmental impact of marine fish cage culture. *In*: Black, K.D. (ed.). Environmental Impacts of Aquaculture. Academic Press, Sheffield. pp. 1–31.
- Petersen, J.K., Nielsen, T.G., van Duren. L., and Maar, M. 2008. Depletion of plankton in a raft culture of *Mytilus galloprovincialis* in Ría de Vigo, NW Spain. I. Phytoplankton. Aquat. Biol. 4: 113–125.
- Peterson, B.J., and Heck, Jr. K.L. 1999. The potential for suspension feeding bivalves to increase seagrass productivity. J. Exp. Mar. Biol. Ecol. 240: 37–52.
- Peterson, B.J., Heck, Jr. K.L. 2001. Positive interactions between suspension-feeding bivalves and seagrass - a facultative mutualism. Mar. Ecol. Prog. Ser. 213: 143–155.

- Pietros, J.M., and Rice, M.A. 2003. The impacts of aquacultured oysters, *Crassostrea virginica* (Gmelin, 1791) on water column nitrogen and sedimentation: results of a mesocosm study. Aquaculture 220: 407–422.
- Pilditch, C.A., Grant, J., and Bryan, K.R. 2001. Seston supply to sea scallops (*Placopecten magellanicus*) in suspended culture. Can. J. Fish. Aquat. Sci. 58: 214-253.
- Plew, D.R., Stevens, C.L., Spigel, R.H., and Hartstein, N.D. 2005. Hydrodynamic implications of large offshore mussel farms. IEEE J. Oceanic. Eng. 30: 95–108.
- Porter, E.T., Cornwell, J.C., and Sanford, L.P. 2004. Effect of oysters *Crassostrea virginica* and bottom shear velocity on benthic–pelagic coupling and estuarine water quality. Mar. Ecol. Prog. Ser. 271: 61–75.
- Prins, T.C., Escaravage, V., Smaal, A.C., and Peters, J.C.H. 1995. Nutrient cycling and phytoplankton dynamics in relation to mussel grazing in a mesocosm experiment. Ophelia 41: 289-315.
- Prins, T.C., Smaal, A.C., and Dame, R.F. 1998. A review of the feedbacks between bivalve grazing and ecosystem processes. Aquat. Ecol. 31: 349–359.
- Raillard, O., and Ménesguen, A. 1994. An ecosystem box model for estimating the carrying capacity of a macrotidal shellfish system. Mar. Ecol. Prog. Ser. 115: 117–130.
- Ramsay, A., Davidson, J., Landry, T., and Stryhn, H. 2008. The effect of mussel seed density on tunicate settlement and growth for the cultured mussel, *Mytilus edulis*. Aquaculture 275(1–4): 194–200.
- Reusch, T.B.H., and Williams, S.L. 1998. Variable responses of native eelgrass *Zostera marina* to a non-indigenous bivalve *Musculista senhousia*. Oecologia 113: 428–441.
- Richard, M., Archambault, P., Thouzeau, G., McKindsey, C.W., and Desrosiers, G. 2007. Influence of suspended scallop cages and mussel lines on pelagic and benthic biogeochemical fluxes in Havre-aux-Maisons Lagoon, Îles-de-la- Madeleine (Quebec, Canada). Can. J. Fish. Aquat. Sci. 64: 1491–1505.
- Rodhouse, P.G., and Roden, C.M. 1987. Carbon budget for a coastal inlet in relation to intensive cultivation of suspension-feeding bivalve molluscs. Mar. Ecol. Prog. Ser. 36: 225–236.
- Rosland, R., Bacher, C., Strand, Ø., Aure, J., and Strohmeier, T. 2011. Modelling growth variability in longline mussel farms as a function of stocking density and farm design. J. Sea Res. 66: 318-330.
- Ruesink, J.L., Lenihan, H.S., Trimble, A.C., Heiman, K.W., Micheli, F., Byers, J.E., and Kay, M.C. 2005. Introduction of non-native oysters: ecosystem effects and restoration implications. Annu. Rev. Ecol. Syst. 36: 643–689.
- Sara, G. 2007. A meta-analysis on the ecological effects of aquaculture on the water column: dissolved nutrients. Mar. Environ. Res. 63: 390–408.
- Schröder, T., Stank, J., Schernewski, G., and Krost, P. 2014. The impact of a mussel farm on water transparency in the Kiel Fjord. Ocean Coast. Manage. 101: 42-52.
- Skinner, M.A., Courtenay, S.C., McKindsey, C.W., Carver, C.E., and Mallet, A.L. 2014. Experimental determination of the effects of light limitation from suspended bag oyster (*Crassostrea virginica*) aquaculture on the structure and photosynthesis of eelgrass (*Zostera marina*). J. Exp. Mar. Biol. Ecol. 459: 169-180.

- Skinner, M.A., Courtenay, S.C., and McKindsey, C.W. 2013. Reductions in distribution, photosynthesis, and productivity of eelgrass *Zostera marina* associated with oyster *Crassostrea virginica* aquaculture. Mar. Ecol. Prog. Ser. 486: 105–119.
- Smaal, A.C. 1991. The ecology and cultivation of mussels: new advances. Aquaculture 94: 245–261.
- Smaal, A.C., and Prins, T.C. 1993. The uptake of organic matter and the release of inorganic nutrients by bivalve suspension feeder beds. *In*: Dame, R.F. (ed.). Bivalve Filter Feeders in Estuarine and Coastal Ecosystem Processes. Springer-Verlag, Berlin. pp. 271–298.
- Smaal, A.C., Prins, T.C., Dankers, N., and Ball, B. 1998. Minimum requirements for modelling bivalve carrying capacity. Aquat. Ecol. 31: 423–428.
- Smaal, A., van Stralen, M., and Schuiling, E. 2001. The interaction between shellfish culture and ecosystem processes. Can. J. Fish. Aquat. Sci. 58: 991-1002.
- Smaal, A.C., Schellekens, T., van Stralen, M.R., and Kromkamp, J.C. 2013. Decrease of the carrying capacity of the Oosterschelde estuary (SW Delta, NL) for bivalve filter feeders due to overgrazing? Aquaculture 404-405: 28-34.
- Soto, D., Aguilar-Manjarrez, J., Brugère, C., Angel, D., Bailey, C., Black, K., Edwards, P., Costa-Pierce, B., Chopin, T., Deudero, S., Freeman, S., Hambrey, J., Hishamunda, N., Knowler, D., Silvert, W., Marba, N., Mathe, S., Norambuena, R., Simard, F., Tett, P., Troell, M., and Wainberg, A. 2008. Applying an ecosystem based approach to aquaculture: principles, scales and some management measures. *In*: Soto, D., Aguilar-Manjarrez, J., Hishamunda, N. (eds.). Building an ecosystem approach to aquaculture. FAO/Universitat de les Illes Balears Expert Workshop. 7–11 May 2007, Palma de Mallorca, Spain. FAO Fisheries and Aquaculture Proceedings. No. 14. Rome, FAO. pp. 15–35.
- Souchu, P., Vaquer, A., Collos, Y., Landrein, S., Deslous-Paoli, J.M., and Bibent, B. 2001. Influence of shellfish farming activities on the biogeochemical composition of the water column in Thau Lagoon. Mar. Ecol. Prog. Ser. 218: 141–152.
- Spillman, C.M., Hamilton, D.P., Hipsey, M.R., and Imberger, J. 2008. A spatially resolved model of seasonal variations in phytoplankton and clam (*Tapes philippinarum*) biomass in Barbamarco Lagoon, Italy. Estuar. Coast. Shelf. Sci. 79: 187–203.
- Stenton-Dozey, J., Probyn, T., Busby, A. 2001. Impact of mussel (*Mytilus galloprovincialis*) raft culture on benthic macrofauna, in situ oxygen uptake, and nutrient fluxes in Saldanha Bay, South Africa. Can. J. Fish. Aquat. Sci. 58: 1021–1031.
- Stevens, C., Plew, D., Hartstein, N., and Fredriksson, D. 2008. The physics of open-water shellfish aquaculture. Aquacult. Eng. 38: 145–160.
- Strohmeier, T., Aure, J., Duinker, A., Castberg, T., Svardal, A., and Strand, Ø. 2005. Flow reduction, seston depletion, meat content and distribution of diarrhetic shellfish toxins in a long-line blue mussel farm. J. Shellfish Res. 24:15–24.
- Strohmeier, T., Duinker, A., Strand, O., and Aure, J. 2008. Temporal and spatial variation in food availability and meat ratio in a longline mussel farm (*Mytilus edulis*). Aquaculture 276: 83–90.
- Strohmeier, T., Strand, Ø., Alunno-Bruscia, M., Duinker, A., and Cranford, P.J. 2012. Variability in particle retention efficiency by the mussel *Mytilus edulis*. J. Exp. Mar. Biol. Ecol. 412: 96-102.

- Tallman, J.C., and Forrester, G.E. 2007. Oyster grow-out cages function as artificial reefs for temperate fishes. Trans. Am. Fish. Soc. 136: 790–799.
- Taylor, M.H., Wolff, M., Vadas, F., and Yamashiro, C. 2008. Trophic and environmental drivers of the Sechura Bay ecosystem (Peru) over an ENSO cycle. Helgol. Mar. Res. 62 (Suppl 1): S15-S32.
- Tenore, K.R., and González, N. 1976. Food chain patterns in the Ria de Arosa, Spain: an area of intense mussel aquaculture. *In*: Persoone, G., and Jaspers, E. (eds.). Proceedings of the 10th European Symposium on Marine Biology, Ostend, Belgium, September 17–23, 1975. Population Dynamics of Marine Organisms in Relation with Nutrient Cycling in ShallowWaters, vol. 2. Universa Press, Wetteren. pp. 601–619.
- Tenore, K.R., Boyer, L.F., Cal, R.M., Corral, J., Garcia-Fernandez, C., Gonzalez, N., Gonzalez-Gurriaran, E., Hanson, R.B., Iglesias, J., Krom, M., Lopez-Jamar, E., McClain, J., Pamatmat, M.M., Perez, A., Rhoads, D.C., de Santiago, G., Tietjen, J., Westrich, J., and Windom, H.L. 1982. Coastal upwelling in the Rias Bajas, NW Spain: contrasting the benthic regimes of the Rias de Arosa and de Muros. J. Mar. Res. 40: 701–772.
- Tett, P., Portilla, E., Gillibrand, P., and Inall, M. 2011. Carrying and assimilative capacities: the acexr-lesv model for sea-loch aquaculture. Aquac. Res. 42: 51–67.
- Thom, R.M., Williams, G.W., and Diefenderfer, H.L. 2005. Balancing the need to develop coastal areas with the desire for an ecologically functioning coastal environment: is net ecosystem improvement possible? Restor. Ecol. 13: 193–203.
- Trottet, A., Roy, S., Tamigneaux, E., Lovejoy, C., amd Tremblay, R. 2008. Influence of suspended mussel farming on planktonic communities in Grande-Entrée Lagoon, Magdalen Islands (Québec, Canada). Aquaculture 276: 91-102.
- Uribe, E., and Etchepare, I. 2002. Effects of biofouling by *Ciona intestinalis* on suspended culture of *Argopecten purpuratus* in Bahia Inglesa, Chile. Bull. Aquacul. Assoc. Canada 102: 93–95.
- Valdemarsen, T.B., Kristensen, E., and Holmer, M. 2010. Sulfur, carbon and nitrogen cycling in faunated marine sediments impacted by repeated organic enrichment. Mar. Ecol. Prog. Ser. 400: 37-53.
- van Stralen, M.R., and Dijkema, R.D. 1994. Mussel culture in a changing environment the effects of a coastal engineering project on mussel culture (*Mytilus edulis* L.) in the Oosterschelde Estuary (SW Netherlands). Hydrobiologia 283: 359-379.
- Vaquer, A., Troussellier, M., Courties, C., and Bibent, B. 1996. Standing stock and dynamics of picophytoplankton in the Thau Lagoon (Northwest Mediterranean Coast). Limnol Oceanogr 41: 1821-1828.
- Vinther, H.F., and Holmer, M. 2008. Experimental test of biodeposition and ammonium excretion from blue mussels (*Mytilus edulis*) on eelgrass (*Zostera marina*) performance. J. Exp. Mar. Biol. Ecol. 364: 72–79.
- Vinther, H.F., Laursen, J.S., and Holmer, M. 2008. Negative effects of blue mussel (*Mytilus edulis*) presence in eelgrass (*Zostera marina*) beds in Flensborg fjord, Denmark. Estuar. Coast. Shelf Sci. 77: 91–103.
- Walker, B., Carpenter, S., Anderies, J., Abel, N., Cumming, G., Janssen, M., Lebel, L., Norberg, J., Peterson, G.D., and Pritchard, R. 2003. Resilience management in social-ecological systems: a working hypothesis for a participatory approach. Conserv. Ecol. 6: 1–14.

- Wall, C.C., Peterson, B.J., and Gobler, C.J. 2008. Facilitation of seagrass *Zostera marina* productivity by suspension-feeding bivalves. Mar. Ecol. Prog. Ser. 357: 165–174.
- Winberg, G.G. 1960. Rate of metabolism and food requirements of fishes. Transl. Ser. Fish. Res. Board Can. 194: 1-202.
- Wolff, M. 1994. A trophic model of Tongoy Bay a system exposed to suspended scallop culture (Northern Chile). J. Exp. Mar. Biol. Ecol. 182: 149–168.
- Wolff, M., Koch, V., and Isaac, V. 2000. A trophic flow model of the Caeté Mangrove Estuary (North Brazil) with considerations for the sustainable use of its resources. Estuar. Coast. Shelf Sci. 50: 789–803.
- zu Ermgassen, P.E., Spalding, M., Grizzle, R., and Brumbaugh, R. 2013. Quantifying the loss of a marine ecosystem service: filtration by the Eastern oyster in US estuaries. Estuar. Coasts 36: 36–43.

TABLES

Table 1. Activities related to bivalve culture that may influence the ecological carrying capacity in coastal areas (from McKindsey 2013).

Dredging	Disturbance of benthic communities, especially the removal of
	long-living species
	Removal of juveniles from wild populations of target species
	Collection of non-target species
	Suspension of sediments
	Depletion of food resources for other species
	Release of H2S and reduction of dissolved oxygen in the water
	due to oxygen-consuming substances, release of nutrients
Artificial collectors	Removal of juveniles from wild population of target species
	Increasing target and non-target species recruitment success
	Alteration of the hydrodynamic regimes
	Acting as fish aggregation devices
	Risk of entanglement for large vertebrates (e.g., marine
	mammals, sea birds, turtles, sharks)
	Foci for nuisance species
Hatcheries	Chemical pollution (e.g., pharmaceuticals)
	Genetic selection
	Spread of diseases
Importation	Introduction of alien species
	Genetic pollution
	Spread of diseases
	Organic enrichment of seafloor
techniques	Providing reef-like structures
	Alteration of hydrodynamic regime (current speed, turbulence)
	Food web effects: competition with other filter feeders,
	increasing recycling speed of nutrients, removal of eggs and
	larvae of fish and benthic organisms
	Spawning: release of mussel larvae
	Providing food for predators of bivalves Control of predators and pests
Bottom culturo	Activities to prepare the culture plots (e.g., dredging for predator
Bottom culture	removal)
	Placement of protective structures (netting, pipes)
	Removal of associated organisms by dredging and relaying
	Competition for space with wild benthos organisms
Artificial structures for	Acting as artificial reef or fish aggregation devices
	(attraction/displacement or enhancement of animals)
	Risk of entanglement for large vertebrates (e.g., marine
	mammals, sea birds, turtles, sharks)
	Foci for nuisance species
Effects common to all	Removal of biomass, nutrients
	Removal of filtration capacity
	Removal of non-target species
	Competition with predators
Dredging	Disturbance of benthic communities, especially removal of long-
Dieuging	living species
	Suspension of sediments
	Release of H2S and decrease of dissolved oxygen in the water
Collection of off bottom	due to oxygen-consuming substances, release of nutrients
Collection of off-bottom structures	See above
Dumping of by-catch	See above
Relaying near auction houses	

Aquaculture process	Aquaculture activity	Impact on ecosystem
	Dumping of shells	
	Effluents from processing	
	plant	
	Spread of alien species or	
	diseases	

Table 2. Residence time (RT), clearance time (CT), phytoplankton turnover time (PT), CT/RT and CT/PT
indices for different embayments of Prince Edward Island, Québec and Nova Scotia. This table
summarizes preliminary data (Cranford et al. (unpublished manuscript)).

Region	Site	Residence Time (RT, day)	Clearance Time (CT, day)	Phytoplankton Turnover Time (PT, day)	CT/RT	CT/PT
	Boughton	1.87	4.07	1.70	2.18	2.39
	Brudenell / Montague	2.20	5.78	1.70	2.63	3.40
	Cascumpeque	1.59	130.10	1.48	81.9	87.9
	Cardigan	2.24	1.83	1.70	0.82	1.08
P.E.I.	Malpeque	2.13	16.69	1.70	7.82	9.82
F.C.I.	Murray	1.25	2.41	1.48	1.93	1.63
	New London	2.37	6.47	1.48	2.73	4.37
	Savage	1.52	1.63	1.48	1.07	1.10
	St. Mary's	1.33	2.97	1.70	2.24	1.75
	St. Peter's	3.08	2.45	1.48	0.80	1.65
	Tracadie	2.19	1.84	1.48	0.84	1.24
Québec	Grand Entrée	2.17	6.94	0.73	3.20	9.51
	Lunenburg	2.43	430.12	0.79	177.4	544.5
Nova	Ship	3.21	23.92	0.79	7.46	30.28
Scotia	St. Ann's	5.70	33.25	1.79	5.83	18.58
	Whitehead	4.14	196.29	0.79	47.4	248.5

Property	Description
1	No single model solves all problems. Overparameterization and code bloat only make matters worse.
2	Models should only be as complex as the problem requires. In other words, as simple as possible. Increased computational power is no excuse for unnecessary complexity.
3	Models should be able to work independently, present value in doing so, and add further value when working in conjunction with other models.
4	Models should define exactly what problems they can address, as part of the overall questions for an ecosystem, rather than the opposite.
5	Any model in the system must be able to receive input from data or from other models and be able to supply outputs in a form that can be easily used by other models.
6	Different models are appropriate for different scales in space and time. Carrying capacity assessment may require scales as short as a tidal cycle (e.g., for intertidal culture of clams) and as long as a decade (e.g., for coupling ecological models with economic models).
7	Models share a challenge with field sampling with respect to the conversion of data (measured or modeled) into information that is useful for managers; the use of screening models, or other approaches that help to distil data into meaningful information, is a vital component of any system.

Table 3. Set of desirable properties when assembling a modelling system to address aquaculture carrying capacity (from Ferreira et al. 2013).

Type of model	Production CC ¹	Ecological CC ²	
	Raillard and Ménesguen 1994		
	Dowd 1997 Bacher et al. 1998	Chapelle et al. 2000 Dowd 2005	
	Ferreira et al. 1998		
Box model			
Box model	Duarte et al. 2003 Filgueira and Grant Grant et al. 2007		
	Filgueira et al. 2007		
	Tingueira et al. 2010		
	Nunes et al. 2011		
		Cugier et al. 2008	
Fully-spatial model	Duarte et al. 2003	Brigolin et al. 2009	
	Spillman et al. 2008	Grangeré et al. 2010	
	Maar et al. 2009	Filgueira et al. 2013	
	Ibarra et al. 2014	Filgueira et al. 2014b	
	Grant et al. 2007		
	Ferreira et al. 2008		
	Guyondet et al. 2000		
	Dabrowski et al. 2013		
	Filgueira et al. 2014a		
	Guyondet et al. 2014		

Table 4. Publications that present Box models and fully-spatial models for assessing production and ecological carrying capacity (CC).

¹ Some models do not focus specifically on production CC but on ecosystem effects or cultureenvironment interactions, which ultimately would allow the exploration of ecological CC. ² Some models do not focus specifically on ecological CC but on aquaculture practices and their effects on production.